## Blueprints for an Integration of Science, Technology and Environmental Policy (BLUEPRINT)

### **STRATA Project**

Unrestricted Document, Contract Nr.: HPV1-CT-2001-00003 Internet: http://www.blueprint-network.net

Authors:

Klaus Rennings Centre for European Economic Research (ZEW), Mannheim

René Kemp MERIT – Maastricht Economic Research Institute on Innovation and Technology and TNO-STB

Matteo Bartolomeo Avanzi, Milano

Jens Hemmelskamp GSF – National Research Centre for Environment and Health, Munich University of Heidelberg

David Hitchens Queens University Belfast (QUB)

November 2003

This project is financed within the 5th European Framework Programme for Research and Development, Programme Improving Human Research Potential, by the Strategic Analysis of Specific Political Issues - STRATA activity.

Responsible scientific officer: Belmiro Martins, EC-DG Research, Directorate K: Knowledge-based Economy and Society, Unit K2: Science and technology foresight, SDME 11/23

Impressum:

### Blueprints for an Integration of Science, Technology and Environmental Policy (BLUEPRINT)

February 2004

Autoren:

Klaus Rennings, René Kemp, Matteo Bartolomeo, Jens Hemmelskamp, David Hitchens

#### Herausgabe und Vertrieb durch:

Zentrum für Eurpäische Wirtschaftsführung GmbH (ZEW) Mannheim Postfach 103443, D-68034 Mannheim Telefon: +49/(0)621-1235-01 Telefax: +49/(0)621/1235-222 Internet: www.zew.de

ProjectLayout:

Mediendesign, ZEW Mannheim

Bildnachweis:

Michael Miethe (5,10, 18, 30, 34, 39, 42, 46)

 H. Brouwer, Ministerie van Economische Zaken, Netherlands, Presentation on final Blueprint Conference
 "Transition towards a sustainable energy system: the Dutch approach", Sept. 2003 (14)
 ZEW

ISBN: 3-00-013384-4

### Contents

### Executive Summary 5

Introduction and general approach 5 Policy Areas 6 The Blueprint 8 Fields of further research 9

### Introduction 11

#### General approach 13

Key definitions 13
Why integration and co-ordination? 15
System-oriented vs. instrument-oriented approaches 17
The instrument-oriented approach: Focus on single instruments 18
A system-oriented approach: Transition management 19
Target-setting 24
Synthesis: Targeted transition strategies using core-instruments 27

#### Economic Impacts of environmental innovations 31

Environmental regulation and competitiveness – The Porter-Hypothesis **31** Employment impacts of environmental innovations **32** 

#### Policy Implications 35

Attaching economic value to the environment – A European wide emissions trading scheme **35** Strengthening the demand for greener products – a more focused Integrated Product Policy **37** Integrating innovation managers in environmental management systems **38** Identify and disseminate best technologies – Integrated Pollution and Prevention Control **39**  Understanding trends and desirable sustainable futures: Green technology foresight **41** Paving the way for competitive technologies: Lead markets for environmental innovations **42** Integrating the environment into sector policies – Strengthening the "Cardiff Process" **44** 

#### How to co-ordinate the different policy areas? 47

Subsidiarity and policy co-ordination 47 Areas of policy co-ordination 48 The Blueprint: From separate policies to co-ordinated approaches to meet long-term goals 50 Fields of further research 52

#### References 54

Annex 1: Members of the Blueprint network 58

Annex 2: List of Workshop Presenters and Discussants 63

### **Executive Summary**

### Introduction and general approach

Over the past decades, environmentally oriented innovations have emerged in all areas of the economy due to ecological pressures and corresponding responses from regulation and markets. Rate and direction of environmentally benign technological and organisational progress however differs depending on the type of innovation. While pollution problems have been countered quite successfully through the use of cleaner processes on the production side, product integrated environmental innovations still suffer from poor market incentives. Most changes consisted of "the picking of low-hanging fruits".

The intention of this Blueprint is to support framework conditions being able to integrate environmental considerations into all phases and all kinds of innovations: processes, products, organisations and entire systems. Concerning phases, we are especially interested in a better co-ordination of the invention, market-introduction and diffusion of innovations. Concerning innovation type, we would like to broaden their scope especially towards new or substantially modified products, organisations and systems.

This final policy paper has been worked out by the core members of the Blueprint network, but it is based on discussions held in a series of five workshops in Brussels from January 2002 to April 2003. More than 100 network members contributed to these workshops and took part in the discussions. An earlier version of the report was also presented and discussed at a conference in Brussels in September 2003.

Instrument-oriented approaches focusing on economic instruments and systemoriented approaches focusing on transition programmes are often seen as alternative perspectives to the problem. We see them more as complementary. Both attach great importance to the use of market based instruments.

Our synthesis is a procedural approach with a focus on core-instruments. It can be characterised by the following features.

- A key driver for environmental innovations, particularly in the more advanced economies, is government policy. Regulation can strengthen both technology push and market pull effects. This peculiarity makes the field fundamentally different to other regulated sectors such as automobiles and chemicals, where market forces largely control demand. Market demand for green products is not overall well developed.
- Environmental innovations require close co-operation and dialogue between government, regulatory bodies, industry and stakeholders. This process should

empower regulatory bodies to operate in the broader interest of consumers, environment and supplier competitiveness over the long-term.

Most environmental innovations are oriented towards system improvement instead of system innovation. A focus on system innovation is desirable for future policy initiatives.

Proposed directions for a policy framework are:

- Public policy should be more oriented towards system innovation offering sustainability benefits giving the constraints and barriers for this type of change.
- Stimulate experiments with a focus on system innovations: Support programmes should be targeted at broad technology areas that are likely to deliver the required performance outcomes at a competitive cost. This should be done without favouring specific technologies or stifling radical innovation. System innovations can be stimulated through R&D programmes with a focus on system innovation in specific areas.
- Innovation policy should not only be concerned with promoting innovations, but also with the anticipation and assessment of general innovations, considering both potential positive and negative side effects.
- Accelerate market diffusion through a mix of policy measures: Many policy instruments have a role to play in environmental policy: regulation, standards, subsidies, covenants, eco-labels, tradable permits, taxes, support of R&D etc. Market-based instruments appear very attractive, not as magic instruments (silver bullets) but as core-instruments, not as a substitute for regulation but as a supplement to standards. Policies should be continuously assessed and adapted, e.g. subsidies for specific solutions should be given on temporary basis.
- Improve context factors:

- Set long-term policy objectives for environmental and resource management. If objectives are formulated qualitatively as rules of continous improvement, these rules should be specified very exactly.

- Government should also engage in dialogue on the design of market-pull signals and other enabling measures (such as large-scale demonstration).

- Agreements between government and investors on policy and market conditions can keep investment risk at a level that attracts private sector capital for environmental innovations.

### **Policy Areas**

For developing target-oriented transition programmes with core-instruments as outlined above, we have discussed several policy programmes and instruments which have been recently initiated at the European or Member State level, and which are relevant for the issues discussed here. Many of them form a useful basis for further initiatives.

Examples for policy measures being candidates for core-instruments that have been discussed at our workshops are:

- Market-based instruments,
- Regulatory instruments,
- Environmental Management Auditing Systems.

Examples for policy programmes that were discussed at our workshops are:

- The Cardiff Process,
- The Seville Process,
- Integrated Product Policy.

Other policy areas having been identified as relevant for innovation and environmental policy during our workshops have been:

- Green technology foresight,
- Lead markets for environmental innovations.

Figure 1 visualises the Blueprint proposals for the policy issues as described in section 5. Within this scheme there are a number of finer links, such as green foresight influencing R&D programmes and programmes for system innovation in which user experiments are an element. All of this would influence policy targets that would feed back into innovation agendas and competitive strategies of industry. The idea is to create virtuous circles of learning, innovation and policy adaptation, the outcomes of which would inform sector policies.

## Figure 1: Co-ordination of European environmental, science and innovation policy

**Environmental policy:** Targets, Emission trading, Integrated Pollution and Prevention control based on BAT, Integrated Product Policy, Making EMS more innovation-oriented

Science policy: Green foresight: Assessment of system innovation Identification of BAT Environmental Life Cycle Analysis for products Policy analysis Innovation policy: Innovation alliances R&D programmes for sustainable innovation User experiments and lead markets Programmes for system innovation

### **The Blueprint**

Up to now transition programmes for clean technology and system innovation have only been launched on the national level. We argue that they should be transferred to the European level to exploit its heterogeneity in terms of institutional ways of dealing with environmental problems from which we can learn a great deal. Transition can be fostered by policy initiatives and further research. Policy initiatives concerning transition management should:

- Internalise external costs by market-based instruments such as emissions trading. Without this environmental innovations have a hard time in the market place.
- 2. Phase out support of unsustainable practices and technologies (support in the form of subsidies or lax standards). Perverse incentives for improvement of the environment and public health should be eliminated. Bad policies (i.e. bad for the environment and health such as coal subsidies) should be stopped. A very useful perhaps obvious solution is contradiction monitoring of policies, to identify conflicting policies.
- 3. Support innovation for high-risk, high-(social) benefit projects, and accept technological and economic failure. The trend towards reducing the share of government support for R&D projects, to increase the commercial viability, has a detrimental effect on high-risk, high-social benefit projects and worsens the free rider problem (of innovation support for projects that would be done anyhow).
- 4. Stimulate system innovations through R&D programmes with a focus on system innovation in specific areas (such as intermodal travel and underground transport). These programmes are not a substitute for policies to internalise the external costs, either through the use of regulation or economic incentives. These will remain necessary but should be combined with specific policies for system innovation.
- 5. Utilize possibilities embedded in general purpose technologies (also called generic technologies such as ICT). General purpose technology (GPT) is an important source for achieving environmental benefits. GPT is probably a more important source of environmentally beneficial innovation than cleaner technology RTD programmes.
- **6.** Exploit heterogeneity at the local level strategically for system innovation. Local experiments may serve as "breeding spaces" and "testing places". Special circumstances at the local level may afford appropriate niches in which new technology and practices can be tried and tested.
- 7. Learning should be made an important government objective in its own right. Innovation, and the benefits from innovation at the point of use, is often tied up with "learning by doing". Some things you can only learn by engaging in experience with new technology and new administrative arrangements.

These suggestions are not exhaustive but constitute in the view of BLUEPRINT members useful pointers for a co-ordinated approach.

### Fields of further research

The suggestions have important implications for EU research, which should be more oriented towards systemic solutions. More research is also needed on policy issues. Comparative research is needed to find answers to questions such as:

- Consensual vs. confrontational approaches: Are consensual approaches better suited to promote innovation than confrontational approaches?
- Qualitative vs. quantitative targets: Are experiences with quantitative targets promising, or should qualitative rules like "continuous improvement" be preferred? If qualitative targets are chosen, how should they be specified?
- What are experiences with policy integration and co-ordination in different countries?
- What are the experiences with core-instruments and how are they linked with transition strategies?

Beyond such a comparative analysis, several new questions have been raised during the conference:

- System Innovations are often seen as superior concerning sustainability impacts, compared with incremental inovations. Until now this has mainly been a belief and has not been empirically verified. Thus it has to be answered which role both incremental and systems innovations play for a sustainable development path, and if these types of innovation differ regarding their impacts on employment and competitiveness. Environmental technologies should be considered as well as general purpose technologies.
- The long-term prespective in setting targets is crucial, but costs and benefits to society induced by political targets have to be assessed by improved assessment methods, e.g. tools for Sustainability Impact Assessment.
- The parameters involved in the formation of environmental lead markets should be further investigated, including examination, together with industrial representatives, of the potential for specific industrial sectors to benefit from European lead markets as a step towards a stronger presence on the international market.
- Global and social dimension of innovations should be analysed. It is important that environmental technologies are affordable for poorer countries; needs of developing countries should be considered in programmes supporting sustainable technologies.
- The role of science policy is the improvement of analytical tools such as green foresight, life cycle analysis, cost benefit analysis, models and tools for sustainability impact assessment. Best available technologies have to be identified, and technologies going beyond BAT have to be detected.

Research programmes should not only focus on technical innovations but also support organisational and institutional changes. E.g. demonstration for societal experiments (e.g. living without a car, sustainable neighbourhoods) would be very beneficial.



### Introduction

Over the past decades, environmentally oriented innovations have emerged in all areas of the economy due to ecological pressures and corresponding responses from regulation and markets. Rate and direction of environmentally benign technological and organisational progress however differs depending on the type of innovation. While pollution problems have been countered quite successfully through the use of cleaner processes on the production side, product integrated environmental innovations still suffer from poor market incentives. Most changes consisted of "the picking of low-hanging fruits".

Basic or radical innovations are rare, especially concerning their diffusion from niche to mass markets. Examples are renewable energy systems or new mobility concepts. Environmental policy has been unsuccessful in changing behaviour and bringing about societal transformations, involving a change in both technology and behaviour. There is a consensus that the existing trajectories in transport, energy, and agriculture have to be left. Alternatives should be explored.

The intention of this Blueprint is to support framework conditions being able to integrate environmental considerations into all phases and all kinds of innovations: processes, products, organisations and entire systems. Concerning phases, we are especially interested in a better co-ordination of the invention, market-introduction and diffusion of innovations. Concerning innovation type, we would like to broaden their scope especially towards new or substantially modified products, organisations and systems.

Section 2 defines key terms and describes the general approach of the Blueprint project to reach these targets. Section 3 discusses economic impacts of environmental innovations. Section 4 describes policy implications, particularly for the level of the European Union. Section 5 gives an outline how the different streams of policy implications can be linked or co-ordinated.

The core members of the Blueprint network have worked out this final policy, but it is based on discussions held in a series of five workshops in Brussels from January 2002 to April 2003. More than 100 network members contributed to these workshops and took part in the discussions. Several members from the European Commission participated in each workshop. The discussions were summarised in synthesis reports (see website http://www.blueprint-network.net, see also list of workshop presenters and discussants in Annex 2). Large parts of this final Blueprint policy paper refer to these reports. An earlier version of the report was presented and discussed at a conference in Brussels in September 2003 (see photo on next page). We received comments from around 50 conference participants, and we are especially grateful for the invited comments from:

- Alistair Fulton, (Environmental Resource Management, UK),
- Andrew Dearing, (European Industrial Research Management Association, France),
- Cindy Foekehrer, (Eurochambers, Brussels),
- Don Litten, (DG Joint Research Centre, European Commission),
- Eduardo Morere-Molinero, (DG Environment, European Commission),
- Frans Berkhout, (SPRU Science Policy Research Unit, Sussex Unversity, UK),
- Frans Vollenbroek, (DG Enterprise, European Commission),
- Frieder Rubik, (IÖW Institute for Ecological Economic Research, Germany),
- Giulio De Leo, (Lombardia Agency for the Environment, Italy),
- Hugo Brouwer, (Ministry of Economic Affairs, Netherlands),
- Klaus Kögler, (DG Environment, European Commission),
- Marialuisa Tamborra, (DG Research, European Commision),
- Matthias Weber, (Research Center Seibersdorf, Austria).
- Michael Massey, (Department of Trade and Industry, UK),
- Niels Hendrik Mortensen, (Environmental Protection Agency, Denmark),
- Vera Calenbuhr, (DG Joint Research Centre, European Commission)



Discussing the Blueprint report during the final conference (from left to right): Cindy Foekehrer (Eurochambers, Brussels), Klaus Rennings (Blueprint co-ordinator, Centre for European Economic Research ZEW, Mannheim), Hugo Brouwer (Ministry of Economics, Netherlands), Niels Henrik Mortensen (Environmental Protection Agency, Denmark), Marialuisa Tamborra (European Commission, DG Research)

### **General approach**

### **Key definitions**

The definitions of the terms innovation, environmental innovation, sustainable innovation, innovation system, system innovation, and the distinctions between these terms are crucial for the understanding of the Blueprint approach. Thus we start this report with some key definitions.

#### Innovation

In accordance with the OECD Guidelines for Collecting and Interpreting Technological Innovation Data (OECD, 1997), we distinguish between technical and organisational innovations. Technical innovations are divided into product and process innovations:

- Process innovations occur when a given amount of output (goods, services) can be produced with less input.
- Product innovations require improvements to existing goods (or services) or the development of new goods. Product innovations in machinery in one firm are often process innovations in another firm.
- Organisational innovations include new forms of management, e.g. total quality management.

#### Environmental Innovation

We use the following definition of environmental innovation (Kemp and Arundel, 1998, Hemmelskamp, 1997, Rennings, 2000): Environmental innovations consist of new or modified processes, techniques, practices, systems and products to avoid or reduce environmental harms. Environmental innovations may be developed with or without the explicit aim of reducing environmental harm. They also may be motivated by the usual business goals such as profitability or enhancing product quality. Many environmental innovations combine an environmental benefit with a benefit for the company or user.

#### Sustainable Innovation

Sustainability is not clearly defined in a way, which makes it difficult to define sustainable innovation. Drawing on the 3 pillar concept of sustainable development, sustainable innovations could be defined as new or modified processes, techniques, practices, systems and products with a net positive impact concerning their environmental, economic and social effects. In the short-term there often is a conflict between the three goals. Sustainability requires wider system changes, captured in the term system innovation (see below).

#### Innovation System

An innovation system is constituted by elements and relationships which interact in the production, diffusion and use of new and economically useful knowledge (Lundvall, 1992). A further distinction is between national, sectoral and regional systems of innovation.

#### System Innovation

System innovations consist of a set of innovations combined in order to provide a service in a novel way or offering new services. System innovations involve a new logic (guiding principle) and new types of practices.

Environmental system innovations are system innovations that give rise to a step change in eco-efficiency (Butter, 2002). Sustainable system innovations offer economic, environmental and social benefits. An example is the shift from coal to natural gas as a fuel for residential heating in the Netherlands which brought environmental benefits in terms of lower pollution and user benefits in terms of greater comfort (see Figure 2).

## Figure 2: Sustainable System Innovation: from coal to natural gas to hydrogen



A much-discussed example of a sustainable system innovation in energy is also the hydrogen economy. Other examples of sustainable system innovation are: novel protein foods as a substitute for meat, high precision farming, integrated mobility, underground freight transport using pipelines and closing of material streams. Sustainable system innovations combine private benefits with social benefits. They may bring new risks (as with biotechnology but also hydrogen), besides initial costs. A taxonomy of environmental innovations, considering the dimensions of knowledge changes and action involved, is illustrated in Figure 3.



Figure 3: Taxonomy of cleaner environmental responses

Source: Clayton et al. (1999).

### Why integration and co-ordination?

The need for integration or co-ordination of environmental and innovation policy can be explained by market failure and by an overall failure of co-ordination. Generally, the neoclassical arguments for support of innovation are as follows:

The public good nature of knowledge causes an appropriability problem (innovators are unable to appropriate the full social and economic benefit from innovation).

- Other companies and society benefit from positive externalities from innovation.
- The benefits of innovation are uncertain.
- Market entry barriers cause too little competition.

These arguments have to do with the incentives for innovation leading companies to underinvest in R&D and innovation. First-mover advantages and patents however compensate for this.

Concerning market failure of environmental innovations, a peculiarity stems from the fact that they produce positive spillovers in both the innovation and diffusion phase (Rennings, 2000). While positive spillovers due to the invention and market introduction are quite normal as described above, environmental innovations create positive spillovers also in the diffusion phase. They occur due to a smaller amount of external costs compared to competing goods and services on the market.

In other words: The innovator creates or adopts a new process, product or organisational measure which improves environmental quality. While the whole society benefits from this innovation, the costs have to be born by the innovator alone. Even if the innovation can be successfully marketed, it is difficult for the innovator to appropriate the profits of the innovation if the corresponding knowledge is easily accessible for imitators and if the environmental benefits have a public good character.

In the following this peculiarity of environmental innovations will be called the double externality problem. The double externality problem reduces the incentives for firms to invest in environmental innovations. Thus the need for policy measures stimulating these kinds of innovations can be explained by market failure from an economic perspective.

Such regulatory stimuli are usually set by environmental and/or innovation policy. The question is if a better co-ordination and/or integration of these policies improves the overall result concerning our areas of interest. This question can be further subdivided and specified as follows:

- Can better integration or co-ordination of innovation and environmental policy improve the rate and direction of environmental innovations?
- Can it speed up the innovation process, especially in the diffusion phase?
- Can it open up the scope of innovations towards products, organisations and systems?

From a systems perspective environmental problems are not just market failure problems that can be rectified by introducing "the right incentives" but rather problems of coordination, the inability to deal with system failure.

- Smith (1997) identifies four types of system failures:
- Failures in infrastructural provision and investment: Inadequacies in the technology infrastructure from which companies draw for innovation. Markets are a poor mechanism for providing even an approximately optimal technology infra-

structure, not just because of the public good aspects of it but also because it is impossible to determine the value of the components of the technology infrastructure. Governments historically have assumed an important role for providing good infrastructures. The current trend towards liberalization and privatization may cause deficiencies in infrastructures.

- Transition failures: Problems of adapting to transitional changes or contributing to it.
- Lock-in failures: The "lock-in" of the socio-economic system to particular technological paradigms. Lock-in does not occur only because of changeover costs, but also because the knowledge and mental models of the dominant actors lead them to look for solutions within the current paradigm. User practices and consumer lifestyles are an important source of lock-in too.
- Institutional failures: Institutions created for past problems creating barriers to the solutions of new problems.

The idea of system failures has to do with innovation-relevant structures - what Lipsey and Carlaw (1998) call the "facilitating structure" and what Tassey calls the "technology infrastructure". The system perspective looks at structure and the market perspective at incentives. The systems perspective does not deny the importance of markets as a coordinating device. Market competition always has been seen as very important for innovation. However, in a system perspective the market constitutes only one element in the context of innovation and diffusion. Institutions and networks are other constituting elements and their functioning also influences the process of technology advance. There is a need for government to respond to externalities as in the market failure approach but in addition also to alter the structural conditions under which technology advance occurs (Hauknes and Nordgren, 1999).

Possibilities for system coordination however are limited. It may be easiest to achieve "increased coherence" (Smith, 2002). Sociotechnical systems cannot be engineered in the same way as materials can be engineered. They defy control because they are collective outcomes, not collective choices. Innovations are part of trajectories and shaped by social, organizational and techno-economic factors that make up a functional system. Innovations cannot be stipulated beforehand, elicited by legal fiat and moulded by will, either the public will or the will of companies.

### System-oriented vs. instrument-oriented approaches

Approaches for a better integration or co-ordination of environmental and innovation policy can take the perspective of single policy instruments or of the entire system. Both approaches will be described in this section, followed by a synthesis.

## The instrument-oriented approach: Focus on single instruments

The comparative asessment of single policy instruments has been a major area of research in environmental economics over the past decades. Concerning innovation, the traditional economic view holds that market-based instruments like taxes and tradable permits are superior with regard to fostering innovation. These instruments are argued to be the environmental policy instruments with the highest dynamic efficiency (innovation efficiency). Their advantage is that they give permanent incentives for further, cost-efficient emissions reductions. (Rennings, 2000). They are also more cost-efficient. Negotiated environmental agreements (covenants) have been proposed to deal with the inefficiency of regulations but the ones adopted did not provide a spur for innovation because they were not technologically challenging (Kemp, 2000).

However, several exceptions and modifications to the rule have been made recently. Firstly, it is argued that policies of command-and-control have been in practice much more flexible and innovation forcing as has been recognised in theoretical assessments (Ashford, 2002). For example, the innovation efficiency of standards has been improved substantially by "technology forcing" in a commandand-control regime (rules of permanent reductions or long-term standards going beyond existing technologies). Another approach is a strategy of repeated negotiations in a regime of voluntary agreements. A continued process of negotiations after each monitoring phase can increase the innovation efficiency of voluntary approaches.

On the other hand, the innovation efficiency of taxes may be watered down in the political process. Total environmental costs for industry are normally higher under a tax regime than under alternative regimes of command-and-control or negotiated agreements (because firms have to pay for residual emissions and pollution). This may lead to a tendency to impose relatively low taxes with low innovation impacts. It is important to note that it is exactly the innovation-friendly attribute of taxes (charging firms for residual emissions) which may lead to this counter-effect (low tax level with low impacts). The acclaimed superiority of tradeable permits regimes so far has not been brought out by the experiences of tradeable permits systems. For instance, the study by Burtraw (2000) into the innovation effects of the most important tradeable permit system, the SO2 trading system in the US, established that the system caused very little innovation. The main innovations were organisational.

"Instrumentalism" in environmental policy as described above, i.e. the assumption that the choice of policy instruments determines the policy success, has been criticized by Blazejczak et al. (1999). They found empirical evidence in a series of case studies that specific instruments (taxes, permits) are overestimated in the discussion while important elements of successful environmental policy are neglected such as long-term goals and targets, the mix of instruments, different policy styles and actor constellations. These other factors also have to be taken into account.

Summing up, the conclusion can be drawn that there is no general consensus concerning the superiority of single policy instruments in the literature. Nor is it agreed that the analysis and comparison of single policy instruments is a useful approach to draw a realistic picture of the problem, given the situation that in most cases several instruments from several policy areas affect innovation decisions simultaneously, and given the situation that regulation is only one factor affecting innovation decisions, among many others (SRU 2002).

### A system-oriented approach: Transition management

System-oriented approaches take a broader view of the innovation process. They take not only incentives (such as prices) into account, but also characteristics of technological development paths (called technological trajectories, systems or regimes) and behavioural or organisational aspects. Technical change is driven by short-term economic gains rather than longer-term optimality (Kemp and Soete, 1992). Competition from existing technologies, the need for change at several levels, and need to gain profits create barriers to system innovation. The barriers are not easily overcome through a change in the structure of economic incentives. They require an orchestrated effort over an extended period.

Most policies based on a system perspective of innovation are oriented towards improving the national system of innovation, not the fostering of specific system innovations. One reason for this is that policy authorities lack a model for managing system innovation. There are several pitfalls in managing transition processes, the policies have to be adaptive in order to prevent lock-in to suboptimal solutions.

A model for transition management is offered by Kemp and Rotmans (2001). It was developed for the 4th National Environmental Policy Plan outlining Dutch policy towards sustainability. Transition management is an example of policy coordination, using markets co-ordination and long-term policy goals. It consists of a deliberate attempt to work towards a transition in a stepwise, adaptive manner, using dynamics in technology, markets and governance, exploiting windows of opportunity.

Transition management tries to modulate dynamics. It works with dynamics not against them. The basic steering philosophy is that of modulation, not over-specification or planning-and-control. Transition management, in the way described below, joins in with ongoing dynamics and builds on bottom-up initiatives. Ongoing developments are exploited strategically. Transition management for sustainability tries to orient dynamics to sustainability goals. The goals are chosen by society but not the functional systems: the systems to satisfy these goals are worked towards in a bottom-up/top-down manner through adaptive policies. The goals and policies to further the goals are constantly assessed and periodically adjusted.

Policy actions are evaluated against two types of criteria: 1) the immediate contribution to policy goals (for example in terms of kilotons of CO2 reduction and reduced vulnerability through climate change adaptation measures), and 2) the contribution of the policies to the overall transition process. This means that under transition management policies have a content goal and a process goal. Learning, maintaining variety and institutional change are important policy aims and policy goals are used as means for change. The adaptation of policies brings flexibility to the process, without losing a long-term focus. Transition management thus has a long-term orientation, is reflexive and adaptive. A schematic view of transition management is given in figure 2.

Transition management breaks with the old planning-and-implementation model aimed at achieving particular outcomes. It is based on a different, more process-oriented philosophy. This helps to deal with complexity and uncertainty in a constructive way. Transition management is a form of process management against a set of goals chosen by society. Societies' problem-solving capabilities are mobilised and translated into a transition programme, which is legitimised through the political process.

Transition management should not be seen as constituting a radical break with past policy. Within transition management there is a need for specialised (what critics call fragmented) policies. It puts these policies in a different, longer-term perspective and tries to better align specific policies. Mathematically one could say that transition management = current policies + long-term vision + vertical and horizontal coordination of policies + technology portfolio-management + process management (see Figure 4, also Kemp and Loorbach, 2003).

Transition management offers an integrative framework for policy deliberation and the choice of instruments and individual and collective action. Transition management is not so much about instruments but more about different ways of interacting, the mode of governance, and goal seeking. Innovation and learning are important aims for transition management. This requires a greater orientation towards outsiders, a commitment to change and clear stakes for regime actors.

Through transition management the transition endeavour to more sustainable systems is institutionalised. There is no guarantee of success (in the sense of achieving transition goals) because transitions are the outcome of the interplay of many factors and developments. Transition management helps to increase the chance of achieving a transition towards more sustainable systems, in energy, transport, agriculture and food, and helps to achieve greater sociotechnical diver-



### Figure 4: Current policy versus transition management

Source: Kemp and Loorbach (2003)

sity. The end-state is not fixed but open-ended. The Dutch Ministry of Economics speaks of a "Journey to the South" in which the travel means are not predetermined (see Boxes 1 and 2). To avoid lock-in to suboptimal solutions different technology paths are pursued.

Within policy, different transition paths are pursued in order to avoid early lock in. The goals are set by industry. In the biomass transition, Friends of the Earth is quite active in creating societal support for it.

#### Box 1: Transition management in the Netherlands

In 2001, 5 Dutch ministries adopted the new governance approach of transition management, which was presented in the fourth National Environmental Policy Plan (NMP4). The NMP4 constituted a discontinuity in Dutch environmental policy plans by looking 30 years into the future (instead of 4 years). The title "A world and a will" (Een wereld en een wil), highlighted the worldwide focus and emphasized determination and will-fullness. A central message of the NMP4 is that past policy has not been futile but that a different approach was needed for dealing with problems that required system innovation. These problems were: loss of biodiversity, climate change, depletion and overexploitation of natural resources, public health threats, nuisances impairing liveability, external safety, and future risks. It was argued that the problems required a different policy approach: a long-term, integrated approach addressing problems of uncertainty, complexity, and interdependence.

One of the ministries that adopted transition management was the Ministry of Economic Affairs responsible for industry and energy. This ministry has been most active since 2001 in developing transition policies for the transition to a sustainable energy-supply system in 2050 (see: www.energietransitie.nl). In 2001, the Ministry of Economic Affairs started a consultation process with various stakeholders (companies, researchers, NGO's) about possibilities for system innovation. Based on these conversations and an intensive scenario-study, they selected five 'robust elements' or subprojects in the transition to a sustainable energy system, with a time-horizon of 2030:

- Biomass International
- New Gas Services
- Sustainable Industrial Production
- Toward a Sustainable Rijnmond

Policy Renewal

In 2002, the Ministry started the Project Implementation Transition management (PIT) that had to investigate whether the selected subprojects would meet enough support, enthusiasm and commitment from the relevant stakeholders to create a climate in which they would be willing and able to work together. The project was initially financed with 35 million euros and supported by an 8-person staff. Main conclusions from this phase were that the transition-approach proved to be appealing to the majority of the stakeholders and they would be willing to invest (time and money) and commit themselves to such a process under the condition that the transition management approach would be made more concrete and the government would support it both financially as well as process-wise. The government had to act as a partner committed to a transition whose policies had to be consistent and predictable instead of erratic.

Implementation of phase 2 started in 2003. The objectives of this phase were to develop a long-term vision on energy in general and for each of the subprojects, supported by all relevant actors, to have these actors committed to the process, to map the barriers and necessary preconditions for the transition, to set up plans for knowledge-development and –sharing and communication, to chart international developments and finally to develop transitionexperiments (to be started in 2004).







Small working groups were part of the final Blueprint conference. Here the group on Transition Management discusses the transferability of the Dutch approach to the European level.

### **Target-setting**

Both instrument-oriented and system-oriented approaches agree that complex systems cannot be steered by a central plan or institutions. Decentral development without co-ordination bears however the risk that the system takes an unacceptable or unsustainable development path. This dilemma can be overcome by defining long term targets for the outcomes or the performance of the system (Kemp and Rotmans, 2002, Rennings, 2000).

Such targets are demanded by many societal actors, especially by industry to ensure stable policy framework conditions for investments. For example, the Union of Industrial and Employers' Confederations of Europe (UNICE, 2001) identifies a need to move towards the objective of sustainable development not by successive incremental adjustments but by a "thorough rethink of processes/products, involving radical techological innovation. To promote such innovation, it is necessary to set stable and clear environmental objectives for the long term, accompanied by a predictable and supportive policy framework".

Targets can play an important role for stimulating innovations. Their nature can be however extremely different. They can be based on consensus building running the risk of wearing towards the lowest common denominator, or they can be formulated in a technology forcing manner (as e.g. the Californian initiative for zero emissions vehicles). A dilemma can be seen in the requirements that targets should be long-term oriented without losing flexibility, including the option of learning and revision.

Targets have recently been widely used in European policy making, e.g. for CO2 reduction, fuel efficiency, share of renewable energies or the amount of national R&D budgets as a percentage of GDP.

The importance of targets and indicators for sectoral innovation systems can be illustrated by the example of European forestry. It is a good model of what is required for other sectors (see Box 3 and Table 1).

## Box 3: Best practice case: Indicators and targets in the European forest industry

The discussion on sustainability in forestry in Europe in the 19th and 20th century concentrated on economic sustainability, although multifunctionality was also considered. The understanding of economic-sustainability lies in the simple assumption that wood, as the primary source of income must not be over-used (sustainable yield). The main indicator for forest policy is growing stock, for which various measurement systems were developed and a data reporting system was institutionalised. Other goods and services provided by forests are seen as joint products "in the wake" of timber production. Ecological and social aspects became more relevant in several regions due to the growing need for avalanche and erosion protection already in the early 20th century, firmly establishing the multifunctionality concept ot the sector. The modern concept of sustainability in forestry, with a balance of economic ecological and social aspects started with the Bruntland Report and Rio 1992.

Several international policy processes exist today whose explicit aim is the promotion and implementation of SFM. In Europe the main forestry policy process is the Ministerial Conference on the Protection of Forest in Europe (MCPFE), comprising 44 European states. The European states defined, through the MCPFE, SFM for Europe as "the stewardship and use of forests and forest lands in a way, and at a rate, that maintains their biodiversity, productivity, regeneration capacity, vitality and their potential to fulfill, now and in the future, relevant ecological, economic and social functions, at local, national, and global levels, and that does not cause damage to other ecosystems." (Preamble D, MCPFE Resolution H1)

The definition of SFM is operationalised through Pan-European Criteria and Indicators for SFM. A set of six criteria, representing policy goals, 27 quantitative as well as descriptive indicators was developed by the MCPFE in the years 1993-1995 to form a coherent set of tools to assess and assist further progress in sustainable forest management. The European states represented in the MCPFE agreed upon this set of criteria and indicators for SFM in 1998 (Resolution L2). The indicators were recently updated (see SEQARABIC for the criteria and the most important concept areas for indicators). As a result of this process, several countries are now annually reporting on SFM indicators and have already included the definition of sustainable forest management into their national law. This allows for a balanced view of the situation and development of forestry in these countries over time. Changes in the sector are made visible and society can react on that changes by continuous innovation to keep sustainable forest management balanced.

Source: Kubeczko and Rametsteiner (2003).

## Table 1: Sustainable Forest Management-criteria and concept areas asdefined by the Ministerial Conference on the Protection of Forest in Europe

CRITERIA OF PAN-EUROPEAN SUSTAINABLE FOREST MANAGEMENT	Concept Areas (one quantitative indicator was developed for each concept area)
Maintenance and Appropriate Enhancement of <b>Forest Resources</b> and their Contribution to Global Carbon Cycles	<ol> <li>Land use and forest area</li> <li>Growing stock</li> <li>Carbon balance</li> </ol>
Maintenance of Forest Ecosystem Health and Vitality	
Maintenance and Encouragement of Productive Functions of Forests (wood and non wood)	<ol> <li>Wood production</li> <li>Non-wood production</li> </ol>
Maintenance, Conservation and Appropriate Enhancement of <b>Biological Diversity in Forest</b> <b>Ecosystems</b>	<ol> <li>Forest ecosystems variety</li> <li>Threatened species</li> <li>Biodiversity in production forests</li> </ol>
Maintenance and Appropriate Enhancement of Protective Functions in Forest Management (notably soil and water)	<ol> <li>Soil erosion</li> <li>Water conservation</li> </ol>
Maintenance of other Socio-Economic Functions and Conditions	<ol> <li>Significance of the sector in the economy</li> <li>Recreational services</li> <li>Provision of employment</li> <li>Public participation</li> <li>Cultural values</li> <li>Research and education</li> <li>Public awareness</li> </ol>
Source: MCPFE (2000)	

## Synthesis: Targeted transition strategies using core-instruments

### We understand instrument-oriented and system-oriented approaches as complementary rather than alternative perspectives to the problem. Both attach great importance to the use of market-based instruments.

The strength of instrument-oriented approaches is that even if all system components are taken into consideration, prices and costs are still the most important success factor in economic systems. In particular, economic instruments of environmental policy can be regarded as core-instruments due to their strength of changing price and cost structures.

The weakness of simple instrument-oriented approaches is however that they are too narrow and ignore many important context factors being crucial for innovation-decisions, such as strategies, orientation, actor constellations and learning processes.

The strength of system-oriented approaches is that they take all context factors into account, which are relevant for innovation decisions. The risk of the approach is a tendency to more general, vague and soft policy measures due to its higher degree of complexity. Policy recommendations often refer to soft factors such as improved information, learning, communcation and networking. These measures are useful but their effectiveness depends largely on a back-up with strong coreinstruments. If such a back-up is missing and relative prices are distorted, the main lesson learned in the end may be that economic incentives are still too weak to drive innovations in the direction which is socially desirable (due to the importance of economic impacts we dedicated one workshop, see Hitchens 2003, and one section of this final Blueprint to this question).

Two recent policy documents show that the complementarity of approaches is increasingly recognised. The concept of innovation-oriented environmental policy developed by the German Council of Environmental Advirsors (SRU, 2002), and the task force "Innovation and Growth in the Environmental Sector" in the UK (Hitchens, 2003) agree upon the necessity of both strong economic incentives and procedural context factors such as facilitation, co-operation and negotiation.

In general, it is widely agreed that innovation policy is better suited for stimulating invention, while environmental policy mainly influences the diffusion of existing innovations (Kemp, 2002). Innovation policy can offer a field for experimentation with alternative solutions to a problem. It can also help to cut the innovation costs in the phases of invention and market introduction, e.g. by financial support for pilot projects. And in the diffusion phase it may help to improve the performance characteristics of environmental innovations. At least in the diffusion phase, however, environmental policy is responsible for internalising external costs imposed by competing, non-ecological products or services. It

may be difficult to reach the earlier innovation phases (invention and market introduction) through environmental policy, except though technology-forcing stringent regulation. But as long as markets do not sufficiently punish environmental harmful impacts of processes and products, competition between environmental and non-environmental innovation is distorted.

Our synthesis is a procedural approach with a focus on core-instruments. It is in line with the reports mentioned above and can be characterised by the following features.

- A key driver for environmental innovations is government policy. Regulation can strengthen both technology push and market pull effects. This peculiarity makes the field fundamentally different to other regulated sectors such as automobiles and chemicals, where market forces largely control demand. Market demand for green product is not overall well developed.
- Environmental innovations require close co-operation and dialogue between government, regulatory bodies, industry and stakeholders. This process should empower regulatory bodies to operate in the broader interest of consumers, environment and supplier competitiveness over the long-term.
- Most environmental innovations are oriented towards system improvement instead of system innovation. A focus on system innovation is desirable for future initiatives.

Proposed directions for a policy framework are:

- Public policy should be more oriented towards system innovation offering sustainability benefits giving the constraints and barriers for this type of change.
- Stimulate experiments with a focus on system innovations:

Support programmes should be targeted on broad technology areas that are likely to deliver the required performance outcomes at a competitive cost. This should be done without favouring specific technologies or stifling radical innovation. System innovations can be stimulated through R&D programmes with a focus on system innovation in specific areas.

- Innovation policy should not only be concerned with promoting innovations, but also with the anticipation and assessment of general innovations, considering both potential positive and negative side effects.
- Accelerate market diffusion through a mix of policy measures: Many policy instruments have a role to play in environmental policy: regulation, standards, subsidies, covenants, eco-labels, tradable permits, taxes, support of R&D etc. Market-based instruments appear very attractive, not as magic instruments (silver bullets) but as core-instruments, not as a substitute for regulation but as a supplement to standards. Policies should be continuously assessed and adapted, e.g. subsidies for specific solutions should be given on a temporary basis.

### Improve context factors:

- Set long-term policy objectives for environmental and resource management. If objectives are formulated qualitatively as rules of continous improvement, these rules should be specified very exactly.

- Government should also engage in dialogue on the design of market-pull signals and other enabling measures (such as large-scale demonstration).

- Agreements between government and investors on policy and market conditions can keep investment risk at a level that attracts private sector capital for environmental innovations.



### Economic Impacts of environmental innovations

A key question which arises is what is likely to be the economic impact of policies to promote environmental innovations. In the following sections, we summarise the research findings on the impact of environmental innovation and regulation on industrial competitiveness and employment. While the effects of future regulation are unknown, economies have already adjusted favourably to quite considerable regulatory changes.

### Environmental regulation and competitiveness – The Porter-Hypothesis

Environmental regulation traditionally was seen as bad for business, as something that impairs companies' competitiveness. The consensus on this was challenged by business professor Michael Porter (1991) saying that: "The conflict between environmental protection and economic competitiveness is a false dichotomy. It stems from a narrow view of the sources of prosperity and a static view of competition. Strict environmental regulations do not inevitably hinder competitiveness advantage against foreign rivals; indeed they often enhance it". Porter does not say that regulations are good per se for business; only certain types of regulation will spark innovative responses. The article sparked a hot debate among economists, business people and government. In policy circles, the thesis of a positive relation between strict environmental regulation, innovation and competitiveness became very popular in the in the nineties but is still controversial.

The difficulty is in measuring the Porter hypothesis of the importance of regulation (properly designed and implemented) as a driver for competitiveness enhancing innovations. It is one of many drivers, including public policy on expenditure on basic research, education and skills, subsidies to R&D etc.

This raises the question whether regulation can be a stimulus. If regulation was better implemented and enforced and more stringent, could this transform an industry? Analysis of the U.S. regulatory history does provide evidence for this (Ashford 1985; Strasser 1997), but European consensus-driven regulation has historically been less technology forcing (Gouldson and Murphy, 1998).

Empirical studies however widely agree that the effects of environmental regulation on competitiveness (measured commonly as rate of GDP growth or employment growth) are rather small (Hitchens, 2003). This is because environmental costs tend, on average, to be a small share of total costs. Differential costs are smaller because other countries are regulated too, and multinational enterprises don't even bother to exploit lax environmental regulations when locating new plants in such countries. Their environmental performance is more similar to that of their home plant.

This is not to say that there is no trade-off between environmental regulations and economic growth (as conventionally measured by not counting the environmental benefits). Environmental policy does reduce GDP. The importance is in the form of regulation, incentive based policies keep environmental compliance costs down. The form of regulation is therefore an important policy consideration.

Even in the event that there is a significant depressing effect on GDP or productivity growth as a consequence of environmental regulation, it would be insufficient to conclude that regulatory policies should not exist. The reason is that policy is not only fundamentally concerned about the rate of technical change and corresponding growth rates, but also about it's direction. There is a clear link between environmental regulation and improved health or better aesthetic amenities, which often does not show in measured GDP.

Hence, environmental regulation is consistent with economic growth as is quite evident from the current rate of economic growth in developed countries. As regards the trade-off effect, there is a trade-off effect implying that more money spent on environmental R&D investments is less money that will be spent on things that would be GDP producing, for measured GDP. This effect can be interpreted as opportunity cost effect or crowding out effect of environmental innovation (Löschel, 2002). In addition it also depends on the type of trade-offs- what environmental benefits are being given up in exchange for a faster rate of growth of measured GDP. On the other hand to say that there is no trade-off is to imply that money spent on environmental regulation could be simultaneously spent on other things which can not happen. Opportunity costs considerations suggest that innovation offsets may be small.

### **Employment impacts of environmental innovations**

Unemployment is one of the most pressing political problems in Europe. Thus environmental regulation in general and programmes for environmental innovations in particular have often to be justified by not counteracting goals of labour market policies. In this context, empirical studies found only small quantitative effects of environmental innovations on employment but quite substantial effects on workplace quality and qualification (Rennings and Zwick, 2002, Getzner and Ritt, 2002). In a large-scale survey in five European countries with more than 1500 firm interviews, overall 88 % of the respondents had no notable effect on employment due to a specific environmental innovation that had been introduced in the years from 1998 to 2000 (see left column in Figure 5). In 9 % of the cases the number of long-term employees increased due to the innovation, while in 3 % of the cases it decreased. Regarding the distribution of employment effects by innovation type, it becomes apparent that product innovations and service innovations have a sizeable above-average positive employment effect (18 % and 20 % of all firms reported positive effects). Furthermore it is interesting that the employment effect of recycling innovations is positive in almost all cases. Innovations in logistics have the highest shares of negative employment changes. Positive direct effects on the firm level can however be compensated by indirect crowding out effects as mentioned above. Overall it can be concluded that **environmental innovations have small but positive effects on the firm level**.



### Figure 5: Employment effects of environmental innovations

Source: Rennings and Zwick (2002)

Substantial impacts of environmental innovations on workplace quality have been observed in another European study, both at companies which were directly affected by the changes in production technologies and as a result of structural changes in the economy and changes in intermediate demand structures (Ritt and Getzner, 2003). More sustainable methods of production also lead to changes in the organisation of work, in terms of increased labour market flexibility and changes in work processes. Depending on how measures are implemented in practice, this can have positive or negative effects on the quality of employment. Involving employees in the practical implementation of integrated environmental protection can enhance the positive effects on employment quality, meaning that more attention is paid to the needs of the employees.

In general, the direct and indirect effects of environmental innovations tend to increase the demand for skilled employees and decrease the demand for less skilled workers. The need for unskilled workers to adapt will therefore be intensified. Measures to promote the necessary adjustment through retraining schemes or job creation schemes targeting specific groups can be of assistance here.

Research up to now did not strictly distinguish between incremental and radical changes. While an improvement of a specific process in a firm seems to have small economic and ecological effects in most cases, the question is if this holds true for radical innovations or system innovations, e.g. the introduction of new energy systems. As far as such radical changes have already been introduced to markets (e.g. renewable energies), they seem not to show fundamental differences in their economic characteristics in the short run. However the long-term impacts of radical system changes cannot yet be foreseen.



### **Policy Implications**

For developing target-oriented transition programmes with core-instruments as outlined above, we have discussed several policy programmes and instruments which have been recently initiated at the European or Member State level, and which are relevant for the issues discussed here. Many of them form a useful basis for further initiatives.

Examples for policy measures being candidates for core-instruments that have been discussed at our workshops are:

- Market-based instruments,
- Regulatory instruments,
- Environmental Management Auditing Systems.

Examples for policy programmes that were discussed at our workshops are:

- The Cardiff Process,
- The Seville Process,
- Integrated Product Policy.

Other policy areas having been identified as relevant for innovation and environmental policy during our workshops have been:

- Green technology foresight,
- Lead markets for environmental innovations.

Our workshop discussions concerning these issues are summarised in the following sections.

## Attaching economic value to the environment – A European wide emissions trading scheme

# Economic instruments are important in helping to co-optimise the environment with the economy. They are a cornerstone policy fitting the Blueprint.

After more than 10 years of negotiations, harmonised standards of energy and fuel taxes have now been introduced in the European Union (Umwelt, 2003). Although there are still a lot of exceptions, the minimum standards are an important step in the right direction since they reduce market distortions within the European common market.

While energy taxes have been in the center of public debate over the nineties, the discussion of the current decade can be expected to be dominated by the introduction of a European emissions trading system. Emissions trading has gained increasing importance in the context of the Kyoto process (Hemmelskamp, 2002). However, the superiority of market-based instruments in pulling innovation still needs to be demonstrated in practice.

The discussion on how to design an emission trading system in Europe is controversial and implementation is still lacking. First experiences in Europe have been made in Denmark and the UK, for example. Both examples show that the practical implementation of emission trading systems is handicapped by several problems. These problems refer to both, the given institutional environment, based on the actual regulative and institutional framework, as well as to the concrete form in which emissions trading is implemented, i.e.:

- I high monitoring costs, high transaction costs and verification requirements,
- difficult policy implementation due to a need of horizontal policy integration,
- only large emitters can be efficiently covered,
- various direct and indirect inter-relationships with other framework conditions exists,

In existing trading systems in the US, especially in the SO2 trading system, innovation incentives of emission trading were limited to cheap technological or organisational solutions. Radical regime shifts and system innovations were not supported. They mainly depend on the emission targets underlying the emissions trading system. This emphasises the importance to align policy instruments to societal.

Emission trading can be a cornerstone for environmental policies and in particular for climate policy. It has proved not to be a clearly superior instrument and is thus no magic instrument. It fosters the diffusion of existing technologies. Incentives for further, more long-term oriented innovation efforts can hardly be discovered in existing emissions trading schemes. They depend largely on the underlying environmental targets. Emission trading is thus an attractive addition to other instruments already used in existing policy actions. It should be combined with other (not only environmental) policy instruments; such as innovation policy, especially it should be aligned to long-term policy targets.

An alternative to tough market based instruments is often seen in voluntary approaches or so-called "soft" instruments. The Dutch type of negotiated agreements (covenants) is often cited as a model for such new co-ordination mechanisms in this context. The potential of "soft" regulatory approaches is however mainly limited to the exploitation of win-win-potentials, and additional measures are needed in cases where no win-win-situation exists (Rennings, 2003). Experiences with negotiated agreements are better in small countries than in big countries, and they are better at the national level than at the international level (both probably due to co-ordination problems).

## Strengthening the demand for greener products – a more focused Integrated Product Policy

Integrated Product Policy (IPP) became part of the political agenda in the late 90s (Rubik, 2002). Recently the European Commission published a Green Paper (2001) and a Communication on IPP (2003). These Reports were intended to stimulate discussion by presenting some proposals for IPP. Some of the main characteristics of IPP are described in the Green Paper:

- Integration refers to consideration of the whole life-cycle of a product from the cradle to the grave,
- co-operation with stakeholders and application of different instruments;
- the term product includes both material products and services;
- similar to the concept ot transition management the policy is based on a governance philosophy of facilitation rather than direct intervention.

The implementation strategy of the Commission is concerned with strengthening the environmental orientation of both supply and demand. A series of proposals and possible actions are listed referring to both sides, e.g. concerning the price mechanism, greener consumption and business leadership in greener prodcution. The Communication specifies that in "principle, IPP will complement current legislation by triggering, on a voluntary basis, further improvements in those products whose characteristics do not necessarily require legislation" (European Commission, 2003).

The questions in the Blueprint context is how far IPP can contribute to innovation. The impact on innovation, and especially on radical innovation processes, is up to now somewhat weak. It seems that firms have a limited ability to strategically deal with green product and service innovation. Life-cycle thinking, among which life cycle analysis is the most famous but not the most widespread assessment tools, have been used for years by few large corporations and, to some extent, by governments (Rubik, 2002). Empirical evidence shows however that these life-cycle approaches, when used, have a more retrospective than prospective role, meaning that the related tools are used to prove the rationale for product changes and, in some cases, to slightly correct existing artifacts and patterns.

The new Communication does not offer instruments or strategies with substantial innovation incentives. While instruments using the pricemechanism can be regarded as potentially powerful and to stimulate innovation, they are rejected in the context of IPP. The new Communication does not see a realistic chance for reduced VAT rates for products with the EU ecolabel due to disagreement among Member States. It is also not intended to revise public procurement, instead a better application of existing potentials for greener procurement is suggested (European Commission, 2003). Main elements in the strategy of the EU Commission are the stimulation of "continuous improvements" of products and pilot projects to indentify priorities. The term "continuous improvment" remains somehow vague, it neither includes quantitative targets nor a specification what is meant with these improvements and how they should be measured.

To stimulate product and system innovations, IPP should be aligned with transition strategies (including quantitative targets or a better specified rule of continuous improvement) and with core instruments (such as reduced VAT rates). Holistic views, overall sustainability goals, and learning processes through experiments in niches (e.g. in the pilot project envisaged by the Communication of the European Commission) are to be the starting point.

## Integrating innovation managers in environmental management systems

The EU Commission has introduced the Environmental Management Auditing Scheme (EMAS) to promote environmental management systems in firms. A recent large-scale survey of German EMAS firms found that EMAS has a positive influence on environmental process and product innovations as well as on environmental organisational innovations (Rennings et al., 2003).

Innovation effects of environmental management systems are benefits with a generally qualitative nature, i.e. they can not be easily transferred into quantitative figures such as the costs of these systems. Thus the environmental benefits of these innovations were not measured in quantitative figures, e.g. tons of CO2 emission reductions.

The scope of these innovations stimulated by the management system depends on the maturity of EMAS (age of EMAS, re-validations, beforehand experience concerning the organisation of environmental management, ISO 14001 validation).

The organisational scope of EMAS in the facility is an important factor of success in inducing environmental innovations within the facility. The R&D department plays a central role in this matter and it should participate in further development of EMAS in order to achieve improved linkage between product-related and strategic issues.

Similar to innovation effects, learning processes in firms are also an important impact of EMAS with a qualitative nature. It could be shown that facilities wich have reported significant learning processes by EMAS are particularly successful in economic terms (Rennings et al., 2003). Thus EMAS fits very well to transition strategies focusing on learning strategies. In addition, environmental reports as required by EMAS contribute to the diffusion of environmental innovations.

Many firms plan to quit the systems after "picking the low-hanging fruits" in the first EMAS years. Firms are often frustrated by missing rewards from private and public markets. They demand, for example, privileges regarding public procurement processes, in the form that participation in integrated environmental protection programmes such as EMAS should be a precondition (or at least a criterion) of approval as a supplier to the public sector and of participation in public tenders. Thus it would be highly efficient concerning a wider diffusion of environmental management systems to implement measures of IPP as outlined in section 5.2.

### Identify and disseminate best technologies – Integrated Pollution and Prevention Control

Before technologies can be improved by innovation, it is necessary to know the existing best available techniques (BAT). In Europe the IPPC Bureau in Seville is responsible to define BATs for different processes and sectors. IPPC is the abbreviation for Integrated Pollution and Prevention Control.

IPPC has a community legislation which literally tries to bring together the whole environment, from the use of raw materials, use of natural resources to preventing environmental hazards. In the so-called "Seville Process", IPPC acts as an information exchange centre. 32 countries (member and non-member states), industries and environmental NGOs constitute the information exchange bureau (Litten, 2002). The sub committee (Technical Working Groups) is assigned the task of determining the following:

- Review the current performance with respect to key relevant environmental issues,
- Identify techniques used to achieve the "best" current performances,
- Examine economic and technical conditions under which the techniques are applicable and
- Analyse whether it is the right environmental decision and whether it is economically viable for the sector.

Economic viability is not a question for every individual operator, the concept of BAT is not what can everybody achieve, but what can the sector achieve. There has to be upfront acceptance that there may well be casualties in the exercise in implementing this.

BAT serves as a benchmark and is used to judge the performance of an existing installation or a proposal for a new installation, thus assisting in the determination of an appropriate "BAT-based" condition for the installation (Hitchens, 2003). IPPC permit conditions must be based on the best available techniques and not prescribe

the use of a specific technique/technology. IPPC does not prescribe best technology, but identifies the environmental performance, which is consistent with BAT.

- Potential impacts of BAT and IPPC are (Litten, 2002):
- BAT reference documents (BREFs) have been accepted by all major state congresses and continue to provide common reference information across the Europen Community,
- It is an open, transparent and knowledgebased approach as industry operators, regulatory authorities and other interested parties share access to BREF,
- Readers of BREF and those involved in the preparation are made aware of the challenges for the future BAT (for e.g. What can be done at what cost and at what environmental trade-offs),
- The exercise exposes the issues to everybody, sometimes broader environmental issues exposed outside the boundary of IPPC permitting,
- Desirable action may be identified in raw materials supply chain,
- It considers all environmental media in an integrated way.

Ultimate impacts of BAT will depend on how IPPC is implemented, e.g. legislation must be implemented and enforced by the authorities, as pointed out in Recital 13, which is a message to the industries that environmental aspects should be taken into consideration by the operator. A clear driver for industry to achieve BAT standard at lower cost is to set performance targets rather than technological targets.

As knowledge and technology are expected to grow, BAT too is expected to change, hence BAT is dynamic. IPPC focuses on processes, knowledge by the regulator of Best Available Techniques and takes account of the appropriateness of implementing some techniques by considering local conditions.

Such a policy falls short of the innovation stimulating conditions considered by Porter (see section 4.1). However, BAT does not hinder innovation since it does not prescribe a specific technique (Hitchens, 2003). It is no more than the provision of information based on which parties could bargain. Indeed BAT is no more than a list of available techniques and as a dynamic list provided a stimulus to equipment producing companies and engineers to improve their technologies and methods. While regulators must enforce legislation they must be flexible in how they do this.

While a direct incentive towards environmental innovation is not part of the Seville process, it has to be recognised that there are important indirect contributions. First it must be recognised, there are huge environmental gains resulting from the principal concern of the IPPC Directive, namely the diffusion of BAT.

For commercial reasons, incentives towards environmental innovation are signaled to machine and equipment producers to produce recognised BATs now and in the future. Hence plans to review BREFs are a continuing stimulus. Such future environmental improvements tend to go hand in hand with a productivity enhancement of the equipment, process or technique. Nonetheless the process does not stimulate radical change, probably because choice of BAT is subject to economic viability, and is therefore not sensitive to systems change. Although in practice economic viability is not usually a major constraint.

The information exchange itself (TWG) is an important forum for indicating areas where R&D is required. Stakeholders share ideas, in an international meeting, where precise regulatory rules are not discussed, and this makes it easy to share ideas. Visions of how a process can become successful are discussed. A major, though understandable, problem area faced by TWGs is a reluctance by industry to share cost and performance data on new processes.

Member state implementation is important as a driver for innovation. Not part of the Seville process but a necessary part of compliance with IPPC, innovation is stimulated by the need to meet BAT emission standards as cheaply as possible without necessarily adopting a recognised BAT.

It can be concluded that the Seville Process is an important policy for the diffusion of environmental technologies and best practice environmental methods (Hitchens, 2003). It is an indirect stimulus to innovation, and an important source of information to identify areas for R&D. It is not a disincentive to environmental innovations.

## Understanding trends and desirable sustainable futures: Green technology foresight

Environmental policy making is often accused of short-termism, since it tries to face stringent environmental problems. Radical innovations could more easily develop within a long-term regulatory scenario where key environmental targets are clearly set together with the related specifications for defined sectors. Scenarios could be developed through a multi stakeholder process in order to improve consistency and effectiveness once they are published and advertised (Bartolomeo, 2002). An important tool for scenario development is also green technology foresight.

Green technology foresight studies are still in an early phase of development, thus it seems to be too early for a final assessment. Pioneering countries have been especially the Netherlands and Denmark. According to these experiences, the methodology of green technology foresight studies is basically influenced by conventional technology and expert-oriented approaches, using i.a. delphi methods. Innovative methods have been developed by using problem-oriented and back-casting approaches as well as societal demand pull/technology push approaches and life cycle assessment (Borup, 2003). The studies are however criticised for being non-surprising ("delphi-studies only repeat what is already known from experts") and too technocratic ("they should start thinking about societal futures without technological fixations").

Concerning the integration of environment and innovation policy it is important to clarify the goals of a foresight. Do they want to give normative recommendations which technologies should be adopted to achieve certain environmental targets (factor x goals or greenhouse gas commitments)? Or do they want to make positivistic statements about successfull technologies of the future? While conventional studies mainly answer the latter question, green technology studies should address both questions in different scenarios (market scenarios vs. regulation scenarios).

Several recommendations can be made concerning a better co-ordination of environmental and innovation policy:

- It is necessary to include more non-technical innovations in green technology foresight.
- Foresight studies should not only be based on consensus but also show dissent (since future problems and technical solutions are created by conflicts, not by agreements).

For policy integration it is further important to consider the precautionary principle. The question is if this principle, tending to risk averse decisions and pessimistic views about technology impacts, creates conflicts with the general optimistic and technology-friendly character of foresight studies. This must not neccesarily be the case. The precautionary principle can be used complementarily to exclude unacceptable solutions.

### Paving the way for competitive technologies: Lead markets for environmental innovations

The response of consumers to new products is a crucial factor for their success. And the success of new products, creating new markets, are of paramount importance for innovation. It is expected that the market's impact on innovation to grow in the future, and the majority of managers expect that markets will become more receptive for introducing new products (ITT, 2003). In this context innovation policy needs a deeper understanding why innovations are adopted by pioneer countries and diffuse from country to country. These processes are the issue of the "lead markets" concepts. It explains competition between different innovation designs, early adoption in lead markets and the following global diffusion (Beise, 2001).

The lead markets approach has also been applied for environmental innovations (Beise and Rennings, 2003), emphasising the important role of regulation for innovation and the international diffusion of environmental technologies. While environmental innovations are still largely driven by regulation, they will only be ac-

42

cepted in the long run if market conditions are improved and if they are sufficiently demanded by customers (see section 5.2).

National markets vary in their receptiveness for a given innovation. Lead markets are not necessarily the countries that developed a new technology. Others may adopt it first due to specific conditions. The price and cost structure of a national market can be encouraging for certain types of innovation. For example, automation technologies develop faster in countries with relatively high labour costs, and energy saving innovations in countries with higher energy prices. Concerning environmental innovations, these price and cost structures largely depend on regulation.

While lead markets are characterised by a globally dominant innovation design, they can also benefit from the diversity of consumers, regions and types of innovations. Diversity typically increases the number of innovative solutions. The diversity of consumer preferences and regulatory approaches within the Euoprean Community thus offers attractive conditions for environmental innovators. It is important to understand the reasons why particular national markets in Europe become lead markets. This may improve the management of European diversity (ITT, 2003).

Main factors for national markets to become lead markets are the following:

- 1. They are in advance of a global trend (in income structure, demographic trend, regulations, liability rules, standards, etc).
- 2. They demonstrate a high degree of competition and therefore are likely to experiment and to react to market needs.
- **3.** They have gained a high reputation concerning problem-solving innovations in the past and are therefore intensively watched by other countries.

Regarding the integration of environmental and innovation policy, the lead markets approach can be regarded as an appealing concept for policy makers since it promises a double dividend or what is discussed as innovation offset in the discussion of the Porter hypothesis (see section 4.1). While explanations for technology diffusion are elaborated and already operational for empirical validation, a corresponding approach for the diffusion of regulation (being crucial for lead markets of environmental innovations) is not yet well developed. It would be beneficial to explain "lead policy markets" by a more socio-technical approach.

A further question is whether lead markets are beneficial in all cases for the pioneering country, or if the followers have advantages in terms of costs and benefits since they save investments in R&D, market introduction etc.

The Innovation Directorate of European Commission has "proposed to further investigate the parameters involved in the formation of lead markets, including examination, together with industrial representatives, of the potential for specific industrial sectors to benefit from European lead markets as a step towards a stronger presence on the international market" (ITT, 2003). This proposal can also be supported for lead markets of environmental innovations.

### Integrating the environment into sector policies – Strengthening the "Cardiff Process"

The need for an integrated, cross cutting approach to minimise possibly deteriorating effects of sectoral policies such as energy, industry or agriculture has been acknowledged in the European Community as well as in several OECD countries since the early 1970s. It has been renewed more recently, and gained additional momentum in the late 1980s, as a result of the upcoming debate on sustainable development. Today, the need for more integrative approaches is determined by high-level political strategies such as the Sustainable Development Strategy of the European Union and the Cardiff Process, but also by international obligations such as the Rio Convention.

The Cardiff Euopean Council in 1998 "invited all relevant formation of the Council to establish their own strategies within their respective policy areas, and requested identification of indicators for monitoring progress with the environmental integration strategies in different sectors". Successive European Councils specified nine key sectors and asked them to present their integration strategies at the Gothenburg Council in June 2001. In response to this mandate, sectoral Councils and their respective DGs have launched a series of internal and external meetings, documents, and studies which are commonly referred to as the 'Cardiff process' (Hertin and Berkhout, 2002). The overall aim of these activities is to develop sectoral integration strategies, i.e. a process through which non-environmental policy sectors assess the environmental implications of their decision-making, set out an action plan to reduce negative and enhance positive environmental effects, and evaluate the success of the process.

Building on the development of the environmental integration and sustainable development within EU policy areas, the Vienna Summit in 1998 invited these Councils to continue their work with a view to submitting comprehensive strategies to the Helsinki Summit. It also invited other formations of the Council – Industry, Internal Market and Development – to further develop this work and drew attention to the environmental dimension of employment and enlargement of the EU. The Helsinki European Council in 1999 focused on the overall progress on the integration of environmental concerns and sustainable development into Community policies.

The commitment undertaken by the European Commission to develop a strategy aimed at integrating sustainable principles in all European policies led not only to the requested "European Union Strategy for Sustainable development " (Euopean Commission, 2001) but also the VI Environmental Action Programme and the EU contribution to the World Summit on Sustainable Development in 2002. The Commission took into consideration means of implementation for its policy proposals for 2002, in order to have a solid foundation to achieve sustainable development in the EU which further contributes to global sustainable development. The definition of European Union Strategy for Sustainable Development proposed in the Gothenburg Summit is the result of the combination of two strategic objectives: on the one hand, the commitment requested by the Helsinki European Council, and on the other, the purpose of complementing the Lisbon European Council, which sets the objective "to become the most competitive and dynamic knowledge-based economy in the world capable of sustainable economic growth with more and better jobs and greater social cohesion". The EU Strategy Sustainable Development pushes forward an integrated approach for policy-making, that takes into account the environmental, economic, and social dimensions. The Gothenburg Summit agreed also to carry out an annual inventory of the progress at each spring summit. The first review was made by the Barcelona Summit in 2002, underlining the need for a better assessment of the economic, social and environmental effects of EU Policy-making. This was reiterated by the Brussels Summit in Spring 2003, which also called for a new impetus of the progress.

The policy integration process at the EU level can be seen as a learning process for Councils and that this process needs patience and persistence (after all the history of improvements in environmental policy has been long term). There is, nevertheless, a need for guidelines on how to integrate and co-ordinate policies rather than by asking for this to be undertaken independently by different councils. Currently this need to incorporate environmental concerns into policy is seen as a burden, and as a one way burden from environmental to other policies, it necessarily lowers the strength of the environmental policy priority. A two way mechanism of harmonization might allow more to be achieved.

Where the work of co-ordination of policy is actually undertaken, the methodology for the integration of environmental policy concerns can learn from the Technical Working Groups (TWGs) which are so important in the production of BREFs for BAT, during the Sevilla process. This successfully brings together the often conflicting goals of different interest groups. This is important, because in the place of such a model in order to overcome the barriers to co-ordination e.g. that the process is time consuming, lacks accountability, involves joint targets.

The essential question is whether the Cardiff process is a potentially useful basis for further integration or co-ordination of environmental and inovation policy. Up to now innovation aspects do not play a major role in the process. It seems that it would be important to improve the coherence between the sectoral integration strategies by mutual adaptation and an overarching environmental strategy in terms of a transition programme as outlined below. It could be started for priority sectors with the potentially highest impact concerning environmental and sustainability aspects (energy, transport, agriculture).



### How to co-ordinate the different policy areas?

The final and (due to the term integration in our project title) central question is: how to integrate or co-ordinate these different policies? In other words: Should the Seville Process be linked with the Cardiff Process, EMAS with IPP, transition strategies with market-based instruments, green technology foresight with lead market concepts etc.? And if yes, how should this be organised?

### Subsidiarity and policy co-ordination

Our final Blueprint meeting took place in Limerick, inspiring us to start this section with the following:

"This Blueprint was born by frustration, about the lack of policy integration. We discovered it is too complicated, if all policies are integrated. Better to think of co-ordination!"

This Limerick, our introductory statements concerning market failure and system failure, and practical experiences with policy integration (as for example the Cardiff Process) make us somehow skeptical concerning practicability and potentials of integration strategies.

There are a number of reasons why co-ordination is preferable to integration. It reduces complexity, increases flexibility, allows to implement feedbacks and learning mechanisms easier, benefits of specialisation and responsibility of each actor involved. As a general rule, decisions should be made as decentrally as possible. Responsibilities and corresponding co-ordination needs on higher levels, especially on such a high degree of centralisation as the EU level, have to be justified by market failure or system failure on lower levels (see section 2.2). This refers to the subsidiartiy principle as a basis for European policy making. Under the subsidiarity principle, institutional solutions must act on as low a level as possible, i.e. priority must be accepted for decentralised solutions, due to the informational, motivational and monitoring advantages involved (Rennings et al., 1999). If decision-making powers are to be shifted to a higher level, "good reasons" have to be adduced.

### Areas of policy co-ordination

Several co-ordination efforts are necessary for a target-oriented, efficient environmental and innovation policules. Co-ordination efforts can belong to the following types (see Figure 6):

- 1. Top-down co-ordination
- 2. Bottom-up co-ordination
- 3. Horizontal co-ordination

### Figure 6: Vertical and horizontal co-ordination within the Blueprint vision



Examples of co-ordination mechanisms of each type would be as follows:

Ad 1: Top-down co-ordination: Target setting

An important top-down measure is the formulation of over-arching, long-term policy targets. Recent developments in environmental and innovation policy have shown that innovation efforts were in many cases related to such targets.

Targets concerning CO2-reduction, fuel efficiency, shares of zero emmission cars, renewable energy or organic agriculture have been main drivers of environmental innovation activities.

Thus it would be useful to review existing targets in priority areas (e.g. energy, transport and agriculture). Additional targets for the European Union in the areas of transport (e.g. share of low emission cars or alternative mobility services) and agriculture (e.g. share of organic food) could be a strong regulatory push for environmental innovations. Another useful target would be to establish Europe as a lead market for renewable energies and sustainable transport technologies.

Ad 2: Bottom-up co-ordination: Experiments at the local level

An example of bottom-up co-ordination is experimenting at the local and regional level. The heterogeneity in European regions should be exploited strategically for system innovation. Local experiments may serve as "breeding spaces" and "testing places". Special circumstances at the local level (in the form of a particular sustainability problem, special competences on the part of local economic actors, alternative life style constituencies and political configurations) may form a window of opportunity for sustainability solutions. Lessons learned should be used to inform programmes for system innovation which – as we know – require a great deal of learning and involve change at many levels.

Ad 3: Horizontal strategies: Special programmes for diffusion of environmental innovations

It seems to be agreed that innovation policies are better suited for stimulating invention while environmental policy can support the diffusion of environmental innovations. The crucial phase is often missing acceptance of environmental goods and services in mass markets after pilot or niche markets have already been established. Especially in the diffusion phase environmental and innovation policy should co-operate closely, e.g. with R&D programmes for specific sectors which help to adapt already existing environmental innovations to the conditions of mass markets. An example would be specific programmes for the further diffusion of low emission cars and alternative mobility concepts.

Figure 7 visualises the Blueprint proposals for the policy issues as described in section 5.

## Figure 7: Co-ordination of European environmental, science and innovation policy

**Environmental policy:** Targets, Emission trading, Integrated Pollution and Prevention control based on BAT, Integratd Product Policy, Making EMS more innovation-oriented



Within this scheme there are a number of finer links, such as green foresight influencing R&D programmes and programmes for system innovation in which user experiments are an element. All of this would influence policy targets that would feed back into innovation agendas and competitive strategies of industry. The idea is to create virtuous circles of learning, innovation and policy adaptation, the outcomes of which would inform sector policies.

## The Blueprint: From separate policies to co-ordinated approaches to meet long term goals

Thus far sustainability goals have been pursued through environmental policy, laying down specific requirements for products and processes, and through subsidies policies for the use and development of environmental technologies. Past policies led to a considerable greening but the progress is often viewed to be insufficient from a sustainability point of view (Weaver et al., 2000). The possibilities for a further greening of existing trajectories should be exploited but one should also explore the possibilities of system changes that may lead to greater benefits. Support for the latter type of change is warranted because the time scale of system innovation is 25 years or more and beyond the mutual coordination possibilities of individual actors who have a short-term orientation.

Up to now transition programmes for clean technology and system innovation have only been launched on the national level. We argue that they should be transferred to the European level to exploit its heterogeneity in terms of institutional ways of dealing with environmental problems from which we can learn a great deal. Transition can be fostered by policy initiatives and further research. **Policy initiatives concerning transition management** should (Kemp, 2002):

- 8. Internalise external costs by market-based instruments such as emissions trading. Without this environmental innovations have a hard time in the market place.
- 9. Phase out support of unsustainable practices and technologies (support in the form of subsidies or lax standards). Perverse incentives for improvement of the environment and public health should be eliminated. Bad policies (i.e. bad for the environment and health such as coal subsidies) should be stopped. A very useful perhaps obvious solution is contradiction monitoring of policies, to identify conflicting policies.
- 10. Support innovation for high-risk, high-(social) benefit projects, and accept technological and economic failure. The trend towards reducing the share of government support for R&D projects, to increase the commercial viability, has a detrimental effect on high-risk, high-social benefit projects and worsens the free rider problem (of innovation support for projects that would be done anyhow). Public policy both innovation policy and environmental policy should also be more oriented to encouraging outsiders as the source of innovative solutions. Empirical evidence supports that assertion that incumbent companies are unlikely to come up with radical solutions (Ashford, 2002).
- 11. Stimulate system innovations through R&D programmes with a focus on system innovation in specific areas (such as intermodal travel and underground transport). These programmes are not a substitute for policies to internalise the external costs, either through the use of regulation or economic incentives. These will remain necessary but should be combined with specific policies for system innovation. Such policies should be time-limited and flexible in order not to create "white elephants". Furthermore, different options should be explored.
- 12. Utilize possibilities embedded in general purpose technologies (also called generic technologies such as ICT). General-purpose technology (GPT) is an important source for achieving environmental benefits. GPT is probably a more important source of environmentally beneficial innovation than cleaner technology RTD programmes. The utilization of GPT may require organisational and institutional adaptation, apart from technological reconfiguration. Environmental benefits from general purpose technology do not occur automatically and should thus be explicitly required and incorporated in all RTD programmes.
- 13. Exploit heterogeneity at the local level strategically for system innovation. Local experiments may serve as "breeding spaces" and "testing places". Special circumstances at the local level may afford appropriate niches in which new technology and practices can be tried and tested.

14. Learning should be made an important government objective in its own right. Innovation, and the benefits from innovation at the point of use, is often tied up with "learning by doing". Some things you can only learn by engaging in experience with new technology and new administrative arrangements.

These suggestions are not exhaustive but constitute in the view of BLUEPRINT members useful pointers for a co-ordinated approach.

### **Fields of further research**

The suggestions have important implications for EU research, which should be more oriented towards systemic solutions. More research is also needed on policy issues. Comparative research is needed to find answers to questions such as:

- Consensual vs. confrontational approaches: Are consensual approaches better suited to promote innovation than confrontational approaches?
- Qualitative vs. quantitative targets: Are experiences with quantitative targets promising, or should qualitative rules like "continuous improvement" be preferred? If qualitative targets are chosen, how should they be specified?
- What are experiences with policy integration and co-ordination in different countries?
- What are the experiences with core-instruments and how are they linked with transition strategies?

Beyond a comparative analysis, new questions have been raised during the conference:

- System Innovations are often seen as superior concerning sustainability impacts, compared with incremental inovations. Until now this has mainly been a belief and has not been verified. Thus it has to be answered which role both incremental and systems innovations play for a sustainable development path, and if these types of innovation differ regarding their impacts on employment and competitiveness. Environmental technologies should be considered as well as general purpose technologies.
- The long-term prespective in setting targets is crucial, but costs and benefits to society induced by political targets have to be assessed by improved assessment methods, e.g. tools for Sustainability Impact Assessment.
- The parameters involved in the formation of environmental lead markets should be further investigated, including examination, together with industrial representatives, of the potential for specific industrial sectors to benefit from European lead markets as a step towards a stronger presence on the international market.

- Global and social dimensions of innovations should be analysed. It is important that environmental technologies are affordable for poorer countries; needs of developing countries should be considered in programmes supporting sustainable technologies.
- The role of science policy is the improvement of analytical tools such as green foresight, life cycle analysis, cost benefit analysis, models and tools for sustainability impact assessment. Best available technologies have to be identified, and technologies going beyond BAT have to be detected.
- Research programmes should not only focus on technical innovations but also support organisational and institutional changes. E.g. demonstration for societal experiments (e.g. living without a car, sustainable neighbourhoods) would be very beneficial.



Eduardo Morere-Molinero (European Commission, DG Environment) invites Blueprint network members to give comments to the Environmental Technology Action Plan (ETAP) of the Commission

### References

Ashford, N., C. Ayers, R. Stone (1985). Using Regulation to Change the Market for Innovation. Harvard Environmental Law Review, 9(2), pp. 419-466

Ashford, N. (2002): *Technology focused regulatory approaches*. Paper presented on the 3rd Blueprint Workshop on "Instruments for Integrating Environmental and Innovation Policy". Brussels, September 2002, www.blueprint-network.net

Bartolomeo, M. (2002): Synthesis Report of 2nd Blueprint Workshop on "Business Strategies for Integrating Environmental and Innovation Management". Brussels, www.blueprint-network.net

Beise, M. (2001): Lead Markets. Country-Specific Success Factors of the Global Diffusion of Innovations. ZEW Economic Studies, Vol. 14, Heidelberg/ New York

Beise, M. K. Rennings (2003): Lead Markets of Environmental Innovations: A Framework for Innovation and Environmental Economics. ZEW Discussion Paper No. 03-01, Mannheim

**Borup, M.** (2003): *Green Technology Foresight*. Paper presented on the 5th Blueprint Workshop on "Foresight and Strategies for Integrating Environemtnal and Innovation Policy". Brussels, April 2003, www.blueprint-network.net

Blazejczak, J., D. Edler, J. Hemmelskamp, M. Jänicke (1999): Environmental Policy and Innovation – an International Comparison of Policy Frameworks and Innovation Effects. In: P. Klemmer (Ed.). Innovation and the Environment. Analytica, Berlin, pp. 9 – 30

Burtraw, Dallas (2000): Innovation under the Tradeable Sulphur Dioxide Emission permits Programme in the US Electricity Sector. In OECD: Innovation and the Environment, Paris, pp. 63 – 84.

Butter, M. (2002): A Three Layer Policy Approach for System Innovations. Paper presented on the 1st Blueprint Workshop "Environmental Innovation Systems", Brussels, January 2002, www.blueprint-network.net

Clayton, Anthony, Graham Spinardi and Robin Williams (1999): *Policies for cleaner technology. A new agenda for government and industry.* Eartscan Publications Ltd., London, p. 273.

**European Commission** (2003): Communication on Integrated Product Policy – Buidling on Environmental Life Cycle Thinking. COM (2003) 302 final, Brussels

European Commission (2001): Green Paper on Integrated Product Policy (COM 2001 68 final). Brussels

European Commission (2001): European Union Strategy for Sustainable development. COM (2001)264 def, Brussels

Getzner, M., T.Ritt (2003): *Quantitative and Qualitative Employment Impacts* of *Environmental Innovations*. Paper presented on the 4th Blueprint Workshop "Economic Impacts of Environmental Innovations", Brussels, December 2003, www.blueprint-network.net

Gouldson, A., J. Murphy (1998): Regulatory Realities - the Implementation and Impact of Industrial Environmental Regulation. London, Earthscan.

Hauknes, Johan, and Lennart Nordgren (1999): Economic rationales of government involvement in innovation and the supply of innovation-related services, STEP report R-08-1999.

Hemmelskamp, J. (2002). Synthesis Report of 3rd Blueprint Workshop on "Instruments for Integrating Environmental and Innovation Policy". Brussels, www.blueprint-network.net

Hemmelskamp, J. (1997). Environmental Policy Instruments and their Effects on Innovation. European Planning Studies, Vol. 2, pp. 177-194

Hertin, J., F. Berkout (2002). *Practical Experiences on Policy Integration and Recommendations for Future Initiatives on EU and National Level*. Paper presented on the 3rd Blueprint Workshop on "Instruments for Integrating Environmental and Innovation Policy". Brussels, September 2002, www.blueprintnetwork.net

Hitchens, D. (2003). Synthesis Report of 4th Blueprint Workshop on "Economic Impacts of Environmental Innovations". Brussels, www.blueprint-network.net

ITT – Innovation and Technolgy Transfer (2003): *Current Challenges for EU Innovation Policy,* section 6.2. Stimulate greater market dynamism and exploit the concept of lead markets. ITT, the newsletter of the European Commission's Innovation Directorate, April 2003

James, Peter (2002). Integration of Environment into Technology Innovation Proceses – Case Studies of "Lightweight" Innovation. Paper presented on the 2nd Blueprint Workshop on "Bussiness Strategies for Integrating Environmental and Innovation Management". Brussels, May 2002, www.blueprint-network.net

Kemp, R, and L. Soete (1992) *The Greening of Technological Progress,* Futures, june, 437-457.

Kemp, René (2000), 'Technology and Environmental Policy – Innovation effects of past policies and suggestions for improvement', OECD proceedings Innovation and the Environment, OECD, Paris, 35-61.

Kemp, R. (2002). Synthesis Report of 1st Blueprint Workshop on "Environmental Innoavtion Systems". Brussels, www.blueprint-network.net

Kemp, R., J. Rotmans (2001). *The Management of the Co-Evoultion of Technical, Environmental and Social Systems*. Paper for the international conference "Towards Environmental Innovation Systems", September 27 – 29, Garmisch-Partenkirchen

Kemp, R., A. Arundel (1998). *Survey Indicators for Environmental Innovation*. IDEA (Indicators and Data for European Analysis) paper series 8/1998. STEP Group Norway, htp://www.sol.no/step/IDEA

Kemp, R., D. Loorbach (2003). Governance for Sustainability Through Transition Management, paper for Open Meeting of the Human Dimensions of Global Environmental Change Research Community, Oct 16-19, 2003, Montreal, Canada.

Kubeczko, K., E. Rametsteiner (2003). Sectoral Issues og Integrating Environmental Policy and Innovation Policy. Paper presented on the 5th Blueprint Workshop on "Foresight and Strategies for Integrating Environemtnal and Innovation Policy". Brussels, April 2003, www.blueprint-network.net

Lipsey, Richard and Kenneth Carlaw (1998), ' Technology Policies in Neoclassical and Structuralist-Evolutionary Models', STI Review, No. 22, pp. 31-73.

Litten, Don (2002). *IPPC Directive and Innovation*. Paper presented on the 4th Blueprint Workshop "Economic Impacts of Environmental Innovations", Brussels, December 2003, www.blueprint-network.net

Löschel, A. (2002). Technological change in economic models of environmental policy: a survey. In: Ecological Economics, 43, pp. 105 – 126

Lundvall, B.A. (Ed.) (1992). National Systems of Innovation. Towards a Theory of Innovation and Interactive learning. London, Pinter

MCPFE – Ministerial Conference on the Protection of Forests in Europe (2000). General Declarations and Resolutions, adopted at the Ministrerial Conferences on the Protection of Forests in Europe. Strasbourg 1990, Helsinki 1993, Lisbon 1998. Liaison Unit Vienna, Vienna 2000

Metcalfe, J.S. and Georghiou, L. (1998), "Equilibrium and Evolutionary Foundations of Technology Policy", STI Review, No. 22, pp. 75-100.

**OECD** (1997). OECD Proposed Guidelines for Collecting and Interpreting Technological Innovation Data - Oslo-Manual, OECD/Eurostat. Paris

Porter, M. (1991): America's green strategy. Scientific American, April, p. 96.

Porter, M.E., C. van der Linde (1995). Green and Competitive. Ending the Stalemate. In: Harvard Business Review, pp. 120-134

**Rennings, K.** (2003). Synthesis Report of 5th Blueprint Workshop on "Foresight and Strategies for Integrating Environmental and Innoavtion Policy". Brussels, www.blueprint-network.net

Rennings, K., A. Ziegler, K. Ankele, E. Hoffmann, J. Nill (2003). The Influence of the EU Environmental Management and Audit Scheme on Environmental Innovations and Competitiveness in Germany: An Analysis on the Basis of Case Studies and a Large-Scale Survey. ZEW Discussion Paper No. 03-14, Mannheim

Rennings, K., T. Zwick (2002). The Employment Impact of Cleaner Production on the Firm Level – Empirical evidence from a Survey in Five European Countries. International Journal of Innovation Management (IJIM), Special Issue on "The Management of Innovation for Environmental Sustainability", Vol. 6, No. 3, pp. 319 – 342

**Rennings, K.** (2000). Redefining Innovation – Environmental innovation Research and the Contribution from Ecological Economics. Ecological Economics 32 (2000), pp. 319 – 332 Rennings, K., H. Koschel, K.L. Brockmann, I. Kühn (1999). A regulatory framework for a policy of sustainability: lessons from the neo-liberal school. In: Ecological Economics, 28/1999, pp. 197-212

Rotmans, Jan, René Kemp, and Marjolein van Asselt (2001) 'More Evolution than Revolution. Transition Management in Public Policy', Foresight 3(1): 15-31.

Rubik, F. (2002). Environmental Sound Product Innovation and Integrated Product Policy (IPP). Paper presented on the 2nd Blueprint Workshop on "Bussiness Strategies for Integrating Environmental and Innovation Management". Brussels, May 2002, www.blueprint-network.net

Smith, K. (1997), 'Economic Infrastructures and Innovation Systems', in Edquist C. (ed.), Systems of Innovation: Technologies, Institutions and Organizations, Cassel.

Smith, K. (2002). Environmental Innovation in a Systems Framework. Paper presented on the 1st Blueprint Workshop "Environmental Innovation Systems", Brussels, January 2002, www.blueprint-network.net

SRU - Rat von Sachverständigen für Umweltfragen (2002). Umweltgutachten 2002 – für eine neue Vorreiterrolle. Metzler-Poeschel, Stuttgart

Strasser, K. (1997): Cleaner Technology, Pollution Prevention, and Environmental Regulation. Fordham Environmental Law Journal 9(1), pp. 1-106.

Tukker, A. (2002). Integrated Product Policy in Relation to Sustainable Innovation. Paper presented on the 4th Blueprint Workshop "Economic Impacts of Environmental Innovations", Brussels, December 2003, www.blueprint-network.net

Umwelt (2003). EU-Energiebesteuerung – Durchbruch nach mehr als einem Jahrzehnt Verhandlungen. In: Umwelt 5/2003, pp. 273-278

UNICE – Union of Industrial and Employers' Confederations of Europe (2001). European Industry Views on EU Environmental Policy Making for Sustainable Development. Brussels, UNICE

Weaver, P. L. Jansen, G. Grootveld, P. Vergragt (2000): Sustainable technolgy development. Sheffield, Greenleaf Publishing.

### Annex 1: Members of the Blueprint network

List of BLUEPRINT network members (total: 218 members):

Adjemian, Alain, European Commission

Ahlheim, Michael, University of Hohenheim

Ahmann, Max, Luns University

Andersson, Ingvar, Swedish Environmental Protection Agency

Antes, Ralf, University Halle-Wittenberg, Chair for Corporate Environmental Management

Aoustin, E., CREED Vivendi Environment

Arentzen, Maarten, University of Twente/CSTM

Ashford, Nick, University of Athens and Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT)

Ayuk, Enoh Peter, Cameroon Ministry of Environment and Forestry

Backe-Hansen, Per, European Commission

Bader, P., Environmental Ministry Baden-Württemberg

**Barrett, John,** Stockholm Environment Institute - York

Bauknecht, Dierk, Öko-Institut

Bauler, Tom, Université Libre de Bruxelles - IGEAT/CEDD

Belis-Bergouignon, Marie, E3i University Montesquieu Bordeaux

**Berkhout, Frans,** Environment and Energy Programme, SPRU-Science and Technology, Policy Research Bernstein, Thomas, Federal Planning Bureau

**Bierter, Willy,** Product-Life Institute & Factor 10 Innovation Network

Bjorck TangdTn, Lena, Statistics Sweden

Bleischwitz, Raimund, Wuppertal Institute

Borup, Mads, Risoe National Laboratory

Bouder, Frederic, OECD

Bréchet, Thierry, CORE - UCL

Brown, Halina S., TU Delft

Butter, Maurits, TNO-Strategy, Technology and Policy (TNO-STB)

Carr, Susan, The Open University

Catizzone, Mario, European Commission - DG RTD

Charter, Martin, Centre for Sustainable Design

Christoforides, Nikolaos, European Commission

Clar, Guenter, European Commission

Clausen, Hartmut, RWI Essen

**Croteau, Gerard**, Ministry of Environment Canada

Cumming, Jane Fiona, Article 13

Dalhammar, Carl, IIIEE Lund University

Dallmann, Tina, Cabinet Office, UK

de Jongh, Paul, Dutch national strategy for sustainable development **Delgado, Luis,** Joint Research Centre - Institute for Prospective Technological Studies - European Commission

Dhakal, Arjun, NEFEJ

**Drube, Carolin,** Institute for Management and the Environment

Duarte, Anna Paula, INETI/CENDES

Ebinger, Frank, Öko-Institut

Edler, Dietmar, German Institute for Economic Research (DIW)

Effinger, Andrea, University of applied sciences / project SubChem

Emtairah, Tareq, Lund University

Farolfi, Stefano, CIRAD - Center for International Cooperation and Research on Agriculture and Development

Faucheux, Silvie, C3ED - University of Versailles

Fichter, Klaus, Borderstep Institute for Innovation and Sustainability

Foxon, Tim, Imperial College Centre for Energy Policy and Technology (ICCEPT)

**Franz, Peter,** Federal Ministry for the Environment Nature Conservationand Nuclear Safety - Germany

**Fuente Teixido, Nuria,** Sistimas des Ensetanza Consultores

Fukasaku, Yukiko, OECD

Fung, Richard Y.K., City University of Hong Kong

Gagelmann, Frank, UFZ Leipzig-Halle, Germany

Gallagher, Norbert, International Director IPC

Ganzleben, Catherine, University of Oxford

**Gerling, Thomas,** INPECO - Instituto PortuguOs de Ecologia Gessner, Christian, University of Witten/Herdecke

Geyer, Anton, IPTS, Sevilla

Glynn, Steven, PREST - University of Manchester

**Gomez, Yiliam,** Ministry of Science Technology and Environment of Cuba

Gouldson, Andrew, London School of Economics

**Grablowitz, Alexander,** Federal Ministry for Education and Research (BMBF)

Graham, Mark, Pricewaterhouse Coopers

Gustafsson, Robin, National Technology Agency of Finland (TEKES)

Hansen, Anders Chr., Roskilde University

Hansen, Klara, ARCOD

Harabi, Najib, University of Apllied Sciences Solothurn

Haralambopoulos, Dias, University of the Aegean

Hellsmark, Hans, Chalmers

Herrmann, Christoph, IWF Technical University Braunschweig

Hertin, Julia, SPRU - University of Sussex

Hiessl, Harald, Fraunhofer ISI Karlsruhe

Holst Joergenson, Birte, Risoe National Laboratory

Homewood, Stephen, Middlesex University London

Huber, Joseph, Halle University

Hukkinen, Janne, Helsinki University of Technology Laboratory of Environmental Protection

lida, Tetsusnari, Institute for Sustainable Energy Policies Japan Inglis, Victoria, Master student International Insitute for Industrial Environmental Economics

Irwin, Fiona, Invest Northern Ireland

Israeli, Aviezer, Medionics International Ltd

Jacob, Klaus, Research Centre for Environmental Policy - Free University Berlin

Jacob, Merle, Institute for the Management of Innovation and Technology

Jacobsen, Astrid, Danish Ministry of Environment Danish Environmnetal Protection Agency

Jessica, IPI, Italy

Jimenez, Orlando, University of Oxford

Karavalakis, George, National Technical University of Athens

Karl Georg, Agfa Gevaert

Kass, Gary, House of Commons

Kerndrup, Sören, Department of Environment technology and social studies, Roskilde University Denmark

Kilpatrick, Tony, Glasgow Caledonian University

Kim Pihl Christiansen, dk-TEKNIK ENERGY & ENVIRONMENT

Kirchgässner, Gebhard, University St. Gallen

Klein, Frank, TZL-Technologie Zentrum Ludwigshafen am Rhein GmbH

Ko, Young joo, PREST in University of Manchester

Konrad, Wilfried, Institut für ökologische Wirtschaftsforschung (IÖW)

Koroneos, Christopher J., LHTEE/Aristotle University of Thessaloniki Kowalik, Piotr, Techn. Univ. Gdansk Poland

Krewitt, Wolfram, German Aerospace Centre - DLR

Kubeczko, Klaus, Innoforce

Kummer, Beate, HNU

Kurz, Rudi, Pforzheim University of Apllied Sciences

Lackner, Bettina C., IFF/IFZ

Larsen, Katarina, Royal Institute of Technology (KTH) - Sweden

Larsson, Victoria, IIIEE Lund Unviersity

Lauber, Volkmar, University of Salzburg

**Leon, Christian,** Center of Technology Assessment

Lindstrom, Carl, ReSource Institute

Linse, David, Student Free University Berlin

Loikkanen, Torsti, VTT Technology Studies Group

Löwe, Peter, European Commission

Lung, GRES-E3i, University of Bordeaux, France

Lynch-Wood, Gary, Staffordshire University - Business School - Centre for Research into Corporate Responsibility and the Environment

Mariolakos, Dimitris, University of Athens and Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT) Greece

Marshall, Fiona, Imperial College of Science Technology and Medicine Technology and Medicine

Massey, Michael, DTI UK

McKeown, Phil, Unilever PLC

Mez, Lutz, Freie Universität Berlin

Michaelowa, Axel, Hamburg Institute of International Economics (HWWA) - Research Programme "International Climate Policy"

Millard, Debbie, Manchester Metropolitan University

Miles, Ian, PREST - University of Manchester

Morton, Barbara, Manchester School of Management - UMIST

Mortensen, Niels Henrik, Danish Environmental Protection Agency

Moschitz, Silke, ICLEI

Nantulya, Angela, Unilever UK

Neij, Lena, Lund University

Neves, Francisco, Evora University Portugal

Nill, Jan, Institute for Ecological Economy Research (IÖW)

Nonne, Friedhelm, Bundesarbeitsgemeinschaft Wissenschafts-Forschungsund Technologiepolitik von Bündnis 90/Die Grünen

Norberg-Bohm, Vicki, Harvard University

**O'Regan, Bernadette,** University of Limerick

Oehme, Ines, IFF/IFZ

Oltra, Vanessa, E3i University Montesquieu, Bordeaux

**Osório-Peters, Suhita,** CEIFA ambiente - Center for Environmental Information and Education Studies Portugal

Ozdemiroglu, Ece, EFTEC

**Pearson, Peter,** Imperial College of Science Technology and Medicine

Pedersen, Kristian Maribo, College of Europe

Penny, John, Bell College

Petek, Janez, Steng-National Cleaner

Pieters, Jan, Ministry of Environment, Netherland **Pohoryles, Ronald J.,** ICCR-CIR-IFS -Interdisciplinary Centre for Comparative Research in the Social Sciences Vienna

**Poll, Christian,** Institute for product development

Ramesohl, Stephan, Wuppertal Institute

Rametsteiner, European Forest Institute Regional Project Centre

Remmen, Anne, Aalborg University

Rice, Paula, E.G. Pettit & Co.

**Ritt, Thomas,** Bundesarbeitskammer Abteilung Umwelt und Verkehr - Institut für Wirtschaft und Umwelt

**Roome, Nigel,** Erasmus Centre for Sustainable Development and Management - Erasmus University Rotterdam

Rootes, Chris, University of Kent at Canterbury

**Røpke, Inge,** Technical University of Denmark

**Rubik, Frieder,** Institute for Ecological Economy Research (IÖW) gGmbH

Ruddy, Thomas, EMPA Swiss Federal Labs.

Runnalls, Neil, Centre for Ecology and Hydrology

Ruud, Audun, Pro Sus Univrsity of Oslo

Saint, Jean, IFREDE-e3i – University Bordeaux

Salopek, Mark, Radarsat International

Sartorius, Christian, Technische Universität Berlin

Schartinger, Doris, ARC Austrian Research Center Seibersdorf

Scheidt, Sony

Schleich, Joachim, Fraunhofer Institute of Systems and Innovations Research

Schleicher-Tappeser, Ruggero, EURES - Institute for Regional Studies in Europe

Schreurs, Paul, IWT

Schroll, Markus, AR+W GmbH

Schwager-Quijano, Petra, UNIDO

Sedlacek, Sabine, Vienna University of Economics

Seiler-Hausmann, Jan-Dirk, Wuppertal Institut

Shaw, Ben, Green Alliance

Shove, Elisabeth, Lancaster University

Silvia, Potter, Italy

Singh, Hardev, Panjab Univ Chandigarh

Skea, Jim, Policy Studies Institute

Skytte, Klaus, Risoe National Laboratory

Smith, Adrian, SPRU- University of Sussex

Smith, Keith, Intech Maastricht

Soares, Isabel, University of Porto

**Sondergard, Bent,** Department of Environment technology and social studiesRoskilde University Denmark

Sprenger, Rolf, Ifo Institute for Economic Research Munich

**Stahel, Walter,** The Product-life Institute Geneva

Steg, Horst, VDI/VDE-IT

Steve Sorrell, SPRU - University of Sussex

Struben, Jeroen, Massachusetts Institute of Technology

Tanja Nietgen, Universität Kaiserslautern Tanya O'Garra, Imperial College Centre for Energy Policy and Technology (ICCEPT)

**Teixedo Fuente, Nuria,** Sistimas Recnicos de Enseranza Consultores

Thankappan, Samarthia, Queen's University Belfast

**Thomas, Duncan Andrew,** P.R.E.S.T. University of Manchester

Triebswetter, Ursula, ifo Institute Munich

Tripathy, Upenda, Karnataka State Pollution Control Board

Tschulik, Andreas, Federal Ministry for the Environment Austria

Tukker, Arnold, TNO-STB

Tulkens, Phillipe, Federal Planning Bureau

Urbaniec, Maria, IHI Zittau

Valente, Marieta, EEG - Universidade Minho

Valette, Pierre, European Commission

van Damme, Leendert, Ministry of Economic Affairs

Van Rompaey, Frank, UNIDO

Vandervaeren, Benoit, OSTC -Office for Scientific Technical and Cultural Affairs of the Belgian Government

Vehmas, Jarmo, University of Tampere

Vercaemst, Peter, Vito, Belgium

Vergragt, Philip, Delft University of Technology

Vickers, Ian, Centre for Enterprise and Economic Development Research

Voss, Jan-Peter, Oeko-Institut

Wagner, Marcus, University of Lüneburg - Center for Sustainability Management Watson, Jim, University of Sussex

Weber, Matthias, ARC Seibersdorf research

Wilhelm, Beate E., z-link catalyst for innovations in science economy and society

Williams, Andrew, Centre for Business Relationships Accountability Sustainability and Society (BRASS)Cardiff University

Williams, Robin, Research Centre for Social Sciences/ Technology Studies Unit, The University of Edinburgh

Williamson, David, Staffordshire University - Business School - Centre for Research into Corporate Responsibility and the Environment Wohlgemuth, Norbert, University of Klagenfurt

Wozniak, Claude, FAURECIA

Wuttke, Christian, Student C.v.O. University Oldenburg

Xikang, Zhao, Guangdong Acandemy of Social Sciences

Zaccai, Edwin, Université Libre de Bruxelles - IGEAT/CEDD

Zahriddin, "USTOZ" Republican Foundation

Zoboli, Roberto, IDSE-CNR

Zolper, Sabine, Fachhochschule Bonn-Rhein-Sieg

Zundel, Stefan, Fachhochschule Lausitz

### Annex 2: List of Workshop Presenters and Discussants

Angerer, Gerhard, Fraunhofer Institute for Systems Analysis and Innovation Research (ISI), Karlsruhe

Ashford, Nicholas, University of Athens and MIT Boston

Bartolomeo, Matteo, AVANZI

Beise, Marian, ZEW Mannheim

Bellegem, Theo van, Ministry of Environment, Netherlands

Berkhout, Frans, SPRU, University of Sussex, Brighton

**Bijl, Gert van der,** Ministry of Agriculture, Netherlands

Borup, Mads, Risoe National Laboratory, Roskilde, Denmark

Braathen, Nils-Axel, OECD, Paris

Butter, Maurits, STB-TNO, Apeldoorn, Netherlands

**Dearing, Andrew,** European Industrial Research Management Association (EIRMA), Paris

Edler, Dietmar, German Institute for Economic Research

Ellis, David E., Du Pont Engineering

Fritz, Matthias, European Commission

Fulton, Alistair, Environmental Resource Management, London

Getzner, Michael, University of Klagenfurt

**Grablowitz, Alexander,** German Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF) Green, Ken, UMIST Manchester

Griffin, Brian, Secretary of Environment, State of Oklahoma

Groenewegen, Peter, Free University of Amsterdam

Harsham, Keith, BP

Hertin Julia, SPRU, University of Sussex, Brighton

Hitchens, David, Queens University Belfast

James, Peter, University of Bradford

Jucker, Lodovico, Italian Textile Industry Association, Certitex

Kubeczko, Klaus, University of Agricultural Sciences, Vienna

Linherr, Otto, European Commission

Litten, Don, European Commission, DG Joint Research Centre, Seville

Michaelowa, Axel, Hamburg Institute of International Economics (HWWA)

Miles, Ian, PREST, University of Manchester

**Pieters, Jan,** Ministry of Environment, Netherlands

**Portney, Paul R.,** Resources for the Future, Washington

Riegel, Georg, DaimlerChrysler, Berlin Ritt, Thomas, Chamber of Labour, Vienna

Rubik, Frieder, IÖW Heidelberg

Schomberg, René von, European Commission

Sinclair-Desgagne, Bernard, Centre for for Interuniversity Research and Analysis and Organizations (CIRANO), Montreal

Smith, Keith, United Nations University, Institute for New Technologies (INTECH), Maastricht

**Sondergard, Bent,** Roskilde University, Denmark

Tukker, Arnold, TNO-STB, Netherlands

Vergragt, Philip, TU Delft

Vrolijk, Christiaan, Natsource, London

Weber, Matthias, Austrian Research Centers, Seibersdorf

White, Stephen, European Commission

Williams, Robin, University of Edinburgh

Willis, Rupert, European Commission

Wolsdorff, Cynthia, AUDI

Zapfel, Peter, European Commission

Ziegler, Andreas, ZEW Mannheim